Sudden Cardiac Death (SCD) in the young (2y-50y) in Newfoundland & Labrador: 2009-2013

By

 $^{\odot}$ Rahaf Alkhateb

A thesis submitted to School of Graduate Studies in partial fulfillment of the requirement for the degree of

Master of Science in Medicine (Clinical Epidemiology) Clinical Epidemiology department/Faculty of Medicine Memorial University of Newfoundland

May 2017

St. John's

Newfoundland

ABSTRACT

Sudden cardiac death (SCD) in young people is a catastrophic event, in which many productive life-years are lost and often has a genetic etiology. Several recurrent mutations (due to founder effect) in multiple genes which cause SCD, have been identified in Newfoundland and Labrador population. In this project, all cases (2y-50y) reported to the Medical Examiner office between the years (2009-2013) inclusive were ascertained, and classified into SCDs and non-SCDs by the research team based on several pre-specified contributing factors. A total of 174 out of 545 Medical Examiner cases fulfilled the SCD criteria. The overall reported incidence of SCD was 11 per 100,000 person-years, the incidence increased with age and the majority of cases observed in men. By comparing our result with the reported incidence worldwide, a higher incidence was detected. Further studies in SCD project will investigate the genetic and non-genetic implications of SCD in Newfoundland and Labrador.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

In the name of Allah, the Most Compassionate and the Most Merciful. All praises, gratitude and glory to Almighty Allah who gave me the strengths, courage and blessing throughout my research work to complete this thesis successfully, and peace and blessing of Allah be upon our beloved Prophet Mohammad (S).

I would like to express my heartfelt gratitude and unrestrained appreciation to my supervisor, Dr. Kathleen Hodgkinson, whose encouragement, supervision, guidance and unlimited support throughout my thesis project have led to the success of this research.

My sincere thanks to those people who in one way or another contributed and extended their support and valuable assistance in the preparation and completion of this academic work, including my master project committee members (Dr. Simon Avis, and Dr. Terry-Lynn Young), and Fiona Curtis the genetic counsellor.

My thanks also to the funding agenesis that support this research project: Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR), Genome Canada (Atlantic Medical Genetics and Genomics Initiative), Atlantic Canada Opportunities Agency (ACOA) and the Program of Experimental Medicine, Disciple of Medicine at Memorial University.

My gratitude and thanks are extended to my beloved parents, Yehia Alkhateb and Nahed Haj Ali, for their infinite sacrifice, encouragement and prayers; my parents in law, Adnan and Lama Werdyani for their support and blessings; and all members of my family. I would like also to take this opportunity to express the grateful appreciation to my husband, Salem Werdyani who never failed to provide me with love, warmth, patience and care during my thesis project. Not forgotten, a special thanks to my dearest children, Adnan and Mohamed Nour Werdyani, who have been my inspiration as I overcome all the obstacles in the completion of this thesis project

Rahaf Alkhateb

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABST	RACT	Ι
ACKN	NOWLEDGEMENT	II
TABL	E OF CONTENTS	IV
TABL	E OF FIGURES	VI
TABL	E OF TABLES	VII
TABL	E OF APPENDICES	VIII
ABBR	REVIATIONS	IX
RESE	ARCH OUTPUT AND AWARDS	XII
CONT	TRIBUTIONS AND CREDITS	XIV
CHAF	TER 1: INTRODUCTION AND LITERATURE SEARCH	1
1.1	INTRODUCTION	1
1.2	DEFINITION OF SCD	3
1.3	DEMOGRAPHICS OF SCD POPULATION	5
1.3.1	The influence of sex on the incidence of SCD	5
1.3.2	The influence of age on the incidence of SCD	6
1.4	INCIDENCE OF SCD	7
1.5	ETIOLOGY OF SCD	10
1.5.1	Positive autopsy findings in SCD population	
1.5.2	Negative autopsy findings in SCD population	
1.6	DATA AND PRIMARY SOURCES USED TO IDENTIFY THE EPIDEMIOLOGY O	F SCD 16
1.7	THE ROLE OF THE POPULATION GENETIC STRUCTURE IN SCD	20

1.8	RATIONAL AND RESEARCH QUESTION	22
CHAP	TER 2: MATERIALS AND METHODS	25
2.1	ETHICS APPROVAL	25
2.4	POPULATION STUDY	25
2.5	DATA COLLECTION	27
2.6	DATA ANALYSIS	30
2.6.1	Classifying and calculating the incidence of SCD	30
2.6.2	Comparing the incidence of SCD with worldwide studies	31
2.6.2.1	Comparison of SCD incidence in this study with Ontario (ON) study	32
2.6.2.2	Comparison of SCD incidence in this study with Denmark study	33
2.6.2.3	Comparison of SCD incidence in this study with studies from Sweden and	
Ireland		34
2.6.3	Underlying pathology of SCD	36
2.6.4	Incidence of SUD	37
CHAP	TER 3: RESULTS	41
3.1	ASCERTAINMENT OF SCD CASES	41
3.2	INCIDENCE RATE OF SCD	43
3.3	CAUSES OF SCD IN THE SCD GROUP	45
3.4	INCIDENCE RATE OF SUD	47
CHAP	FER 4: DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION	49
REFE	RENCES	58
APPEN	DICES	81

v

TABLE OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1: Etiology of SCD	12
Figure 1.2: Newfoundland population, Statistic Canada 2001	22
Figure 2.1: Flow chart for the comparison of SCD with the Danish study	34
Figure 2.2: Flow chart for the comparison of SCD with the Irish and Swedish studies	36
Figure 2.3: Flow chart for the comparison of SUD with the ON, Irish and Swedish	
studies	38
Figure 2.4: Flow chart for the comparison of SUD with the Danish study	40
Figure 3.1: Flow chart of case selection process for ME cases	42
Figure 3.2: Severity of CAD in autopsied cases in the SCD group	47

TABLE OF TABLES

Table 1.1 : Characteristics of cardiomyopathies with a known association with SCD14
Table 2.1 : The description of the documents included in ME files
Table 2.2 : The description of SCD groups
Table 2.3 : Description of the worldwide studies that we compared our results to their
results
Table 2.4 : The case selection methods used in the comparable worldwide studies
Table 3.1: Sex distribution of SCD group*
Table 3.2 : Incidence rate of SCD group* by age group
Table 3.3 : Comparing the incidence of SCD* with other studies
Table 3.4 : Comparing the incidence of SCD using the strict ascertainment methods with
other studies
Table 3.5 : Causes of death in autopsied cases in SCD group*
Table 3.6 : Incidence rate of SUD# in the group A* by age group
Table 3.7 : Comparing the incidence of SUD# with worldwide studies

TABLE OF APPENDICES

Appendix A: Copyright approval to adapt and used the figure from Campuzano O et al	
(2010)	1
Appendix B: Copyright approval to adapt and used the figure from Rahman P et al	
(2003)	3
Appendix C: Copy of final report (form ME3)	6
Appendix D: Copy of external examination report and autopsy protocol	7
Appendix E: Copy of scene report (form ME1)	2
Appendix F: Extraction Form*	3
Appendix G: The description of the collected variables	5
Appendix H: The number of cases in SCD group*99	9
Appendix I: NL population numbers	0
Appendix J: Incidence of SCD* per 100,000 populations10	1
Appendix K: SPSS output for comparing the incidence SCD in our study with worldwide	e
studies	2
Appendix L: SPSS output for comparing the incidence of SCD in our study with	
worldwide studies using strict ascertainment methods SCD	7
Appendix M: Comparing the incidence of SUD [SCD with negative autopsy (likely	
arrhythmia)] in our study with worldwide studies	0

ABBREVIATIONS

Α			
AEDs	Automated External Defibrillators		
AICD	Automated Implantable Cardioverter-Defibrillator		
ARVC	Arrhythmogenic Right Ventricular Cardiomyopathy		
В			
BBS1	Bardet-Biedl syndrome I		
BrS	Brugada syndrome		
BMI	Body Mass Index		
С			
CAD	Coronary Artery Disease		
CCRB	Centre for Clinical Research and Biostatistics		
CHD	Congenital Heart Disease		
CI	Confidence Interval		
CIHR	Canadian Institution Health Research		
CPVT	Catecholaminergic Polymorphic Ventricular Tachycardia		
CRF	Chronic Renal Failure		
D			
DCM	Dilated Cardiomyopathy		
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic Acid		
DKA	Diabetic ketoacidosis		
DM	Diabetes Mellitus		
Ε			
ECG	Electrocardiography		
ERP	Early Repolarization Pattern		
ESRD	End Stage Renal Disease		
G			
GI	Gastrointestinal		

Н			
НСМ	Hypertrophic Cardiomyopathy		
HREA	Health Research Ethics Authority		
HRS/EHRA	International Heart Rhythm Society USA/European Heart		
	Rhythm Association		
HSC	Health Science Center		
HTN	Hypertension		
Ι			
ICH	Intracerebral Haemorrhage		
ICD	International Classification of Diseases		
IDDM	Insulin Dependent Diabetes Mellitus		
IHD	Ischemic Heart Disease		
K			
KCNQ1	Potassium voltage-gated Channel subfamily Q member 1		
L			
LQTS	Long QT Syndrome		
LVH	Left Ventricular Hypertrophy		
Μ			
ME	Medical Examiner		
MVA	Motor Vehicle Accident		
Ν			
NL	Newfoundland and Labrador		
0			
ON	Ontario		
Р			
PE	Pulmonary Embolism		
PKP2	Plakophilin 2		
PMHx	Past Medical History		
R			
RYR2	Ryanodine Receptor 2		

S	
SCD	Sudden Cardiac Death
SCN5A	Sodium voltage-gated Channel Alpha subunit 5
SD	Sudden Death
SIDS	Sudden Infant Death Syndrome
SQTS	Short QT Syndrome
SUD	Sudden Unexplained Death
SUDEP	Sudden Unexpected Death in Epilepsy
Τ	
TMEM43	Transmembrane Protein 43
V	
VF	Ventricular Fibrillation
VT	Ventricular Tachycardia
W	
WHO	World Health Organization

RESEARCH OUTPUT AND AWARDS

Abstracts

A. Oral presentations

Rahaf Alkhateb, Simon Avis, Fiona Curtis, Terry-Lynn Young, Sean Connors, Kathleen Hodgkinson. *Sudden unexplained Death (SUD) in young people (2y-50y) in Newfoundland & Labrador*. Presented an oral presentation at PriFor 2016, the eighth annual Primary Healthcare Partnership Forum, June 29-30, Sheraton Hotel, St. John's, Newfoundland, Canada.

Rahaf Alkhateb, Simon Avis, Fiona Curtis, Terry-Lynn Young, Sean Connors, Kathleen Hodgkinson. *Sudden Cardiac Death (SCD) in young people (2y-50y) in Newfoundland & Labrador*. Presented an oral presentation at PriFor 2015, the seventh annual Primary Healthcare Partnership Forum, June 29-30, Sheraton Hotel, St. John's, Newfoundland, Canada.

B. Poster presentations

Rahaf Alkhateb, Gina Hamilton, Simon Avis, Barry Gallagher, Fiona Curtis, Terry-Lynn Young, Sean Connors, Kathleen Hodgkinson. *Sudden Cardiac Death (SCD) in young people (2y-50y) in Newfoundland & Labrador: 2009-2013*. Presented a poster at Cardiff International Cardiovascular Conference 2015, November 17-18, The City Hall, Cathays Park, Cardiff, UK.

Awards and scholarships

- The Heart and Stroke Foundation graduate scholarship, Memorial University, Canada (March, 2016)
- Program of Experimental Medicine Graduate Scholarship, Memorial University, Canada. (December, 2015).
- Program Prize of Clinical Epidemiology for the highest academic average, Memorial University, Canada. (May, 2015).

CONTRIBUTIONS AND CREDITS

Rahaf Alkhateb: (Memorial University of Newfoundland). I reviewed and assimilated the Medical Examiner files for all forensic deaths aged 2-50 years from the NL population for the period 2009-2013. The ME registry database contains information from all deaths referred to the ME office. I collected all the relevant clinical information from the forensic pathology cases categorized by the medical examiner as "natural", "accident", or "undetermined". I led the research team meetings, and I determined the classification of cases into SCD and non SCD groups. In addition, I recorded all available demographics, internal, external, microscopic examination findings, BMI, and body organ weights in an SPSS dataset. I created a dataset with 545 cases for which there are 70 variables per individual, and I handled, processed and analysed the dataset I created by using SPSS and interpreted the study results. I did the literature review needs, and accented all the results from other studies to compare them with our cohort.

Dr. Simon Avis: (Memorial University of Newfoundland) the Chief Medical Examiner and co-supervisor. Dr. Avis provided all the forensic autopsy files; contributed to the research team meetings to review the classification of the forensic death cases into SCD and non SCD groups.

Fiona Curtis: (Memorial University of Newfoundland) genetic counsellor; contributed to the research team meetings and helped interpret any genetic findings in the Medical Examiner files.

Dr. Kathleen Hodgkinson: (Memorial University of Newfoundland) designed, supervised, and led the study; contributed to the research team meetings in order to

classify the forensic death cases into SCD and non SCD groups; and supervised the interpretation of the study results.

Chapter 1: Introduction and Literature search

1.1 Introduction

Sudden death (SD) in young people is a critical public health matter, and the loss of young lives is a devastating event for families and communities. SD in young people has received special attention over the past decades, because of the relative importance of the etiologies of SD in young people, which may increase the importance of screening programs ¹. The incidence of SD among the general population in Netherlands was estimated to be 1 in 1000 individuals, which equates to 18.5% of all deaths ². In young people the vast majority of SD events is caused by cardiac diseases which contain often has a hereditary component ³.

The term "sudden death" from natural causes has been used in medicine for nearly 450 years, and it generally denotes death which is nonviolent, non-traumatic, unexpected, and instantaneous or occurs within a few minutes of an abrupt change in previous clinical condition ⁴. Based on the underlying cause of death, SD can be divided into sudden cardiac death (SCD), defined as SD from cardiac causes ⁵, and SD due to noncardiac causes, such as intracranial hemorrhage (ICH), pulmonary embolism (PE), or asthma ^{6,7}. Deaths in the absence of pathological causes despite autopsy is generally called sudden unexplained death (SUD) ⁸.

SCD is considered to be one of the most important causes of death in modern industrialized countries ⁵. Most of SCD cases occur in previously healthy individuals without identifiable cardiovascular risk factors, thus the societal and psychological impacts of SCD in the young are significant in families and societies ^{3,9}. From an

epidemiological point of view, SCD at a young age is a major dilemma as many productive life-years are lost, and it accounts for millions of deaths worldwide ^{2,10,11}.

Even though, prediction and prevention of SCD is an essential and active area of investigation, the true burden of this problem among young people isn't established and the epidemiology on those <50 years isn't fully understood. Disparities exist in the incidence of SCD based on the genetic and demographic characteristics of the studied populations. Several studies have highlighted the evidence for a clear genetic role in SCD 12,13

SCD is not the same as actual death, in which the brain also dies. SCD is potentially reversible, if it is reversed quickly the brain will not die¹⁴. Because SCD is a reversible and preventable event and many victims who suffer SCD are considered to be at low risk of dying suddenly or usually they don't have any known heart disease, it is very important to investigate the scope and nature of this matter ¹⁵. Identifying the mechanism of SCD will not only help to explain the cause of death, but it will enable screening methods and treatments to high risk populations which may save future lives ¹⁶. Moreover, estimating the incidence of SCD among the general population would provide insights on supporting the application of automated external defibrillators (AEDs) in schools and public areas. For every minute that passes between the time a person collapses and defibrillation is administered, survival decreases by 10% ¹⁷.

Debate over the use of cardiovascular screening to prevent SCD in young individuals has passionate supporters on both sides. However, this debate will continue unresolved until additional and convincing evidence is provided that either supports or rebuts the value of screening for SCD in young people ¹⁸.

2

Our knowledge on SCD in young people (<50 years old) in Newfoundland and Labrador (NL) is limited, even though several recurrent mutations due to founder effects [e.g. ryanodine receptor 2 gene (*RYR2*), ¹⁹ plakophilin 2 gene (*PKP2*) ²⁰ and transmembrane protein 43 gene (*TMEM43*) ²¹], which cause SCD, have been identified in this population. Investigating the burden of SCD in a founder population using a centralized database could provide insights on the role of genetic and non-genetic implications of SCD.

The aim of this study is to understand early SCD in NL. The main objectives are; a) to create a database with all cases of forensic death from ages 2-50 years in NL during the period 2009 to 2013, b) to determine the incidence of SCD and SUD (arrhythmic death), c) to classify the SCD cases based on age group, sex and underlying cardiac pathology status in which autopsy was performed, and d) to compare the incidence of SCD and SUD in NL with other studies worldwide.

1.2 Definition of SCD

Defining the problem is the first step in the process of confronting any community wide disease condition ²². Historically, SCD has been used to refer to an unexpected death from cardiac causes within short period of time, and it was ascribed to supernatural causes. Even when medical science advanced to an era when autopsies became available, many SCD cases remained unexplained (SUD) ^{5,23}. The term SUD is usually used when no diagnosis can be made based on autopsy findings or toxicology screening ²⁴. However, SUD might also refer to cases in which the cause of death remains uncertain (i.e.

undetermined). SCD does not include the deaths that occur in the setting of terminal illness (i.e. malignancy or end stage of chronic diseases) ^{25,26}.

To date, there is no standardized and universal definition for SCD, and numerous definitions have been used across the medical communities ²⁷. Uncertainty surrounding the definition of "sudden cardiac death" starts with the complex nature of this event and the limited accessibility to the information surrounding the death, such as time of onset, whether the death was expected or witnessed, and the pathological cause of death ^{27,28}. The definition of SCD that has been widely used based on the circumstances and the details provided by the first responders to the death event (i.e. medical examiner, physician, emergency medical provider, or police officer), medical records, and available autopsy data is considered to be: the natural death due to cardiac causes that results from an unexpected or abrupt loss of consciousness within one hour of collapse when the event is witnessed ²⁹⁻³¹. However, defining un-witnessed cases is difficult and various definitions have been used by the scientific community. Hinkle et al (1982)³¹ defined un-witnessed SCD cases based on the position or the apparent activity of the victim at the time of death. While in an Ontario (ON) study performed by Pilmer et al (2013)²⁹. unwitnessed SCD cases were defined as unexpected death in the absence of recognized or suspected medical condition that may cause death (i.e. end stage renal disease (ESRD), terminal stages of cancers, or terminal illnesses). Other studies defined un-witnessed SCD cases by the time when the victim was last seen alive and healthy with a cut-off point of 24 hours in some studies ^{25,32-35}, and 12 hours in others ^{36,37}.

Based on the world health organization (WHO) criteria, the most acceptable definition for SCD is: the unexpected termination of life from cardiac causes that occurs

either within one hour of symptom onset when the event is witnessed, or within 24 hours of having been observed alive and free of symptoms when the event is un-witnessed ²⁵. Even with a well-defined definition of SCD, the burden of SCD may vary based on the sex and the age of the victim.

1.3 Demographics of SCD population

1.3.1 The influence of sex on the incidence of SCD

It has been reported in the Framingham study that SCD is more common in males than in females ³⁸, and a female to male ratio of 1:3 has been identified in two retrospective post mortem based studies that were implemented on young people (<40 years old) in Canada and Ireland ^{29,39}. However; the sex distribution of SCD in the general population is significantly different based on age group, and this difference decreases in parallel with age ²². In an ON study ²⁹ performed in 2013, it was reported that the majority (76%) of SCD cases among young people (2-40 years old) were men. Also another large well designed retrospective post mortem based study completed in Denmark (2014)⁹ reported a similar sex proportion (male: 75%) among their population (1-49 years old). However, in a retrospective death certificate based study that was completed in the United States over 10 years (1989-1998) among residents aged \geq 35 years ¹¹, it was demonstrated that there was no difference between men and women. Chugh et al (2004) ²⁵, who completed a study on a population from Oregon with a median age 69 years, reported a low sex difference among SCD population even by using both prospective and retrospective death certificate methods. This would confirm that the difference in the sex

distribution that diminished with age isn't related to study design, but it would reflect the high overall burden of ischemic heart diseases (IHD) in men at young age, which is three to four times higher than females ^{30,40}. And that would be possibly explained by the protective effects of sex steroids hormones in young women ⁴⁰. In addition, there are a number of differences between male and female in cardiac electrophysiology, for example women have been noted to have longer corrected (QTc) intervals ⁴¹. The reason for the electrophysiology differences could be explained also by the sex hormones. In some cardiac genetic disorders such as an autosomal-dominant homogeneous form of ARVC (*TMEM43* 1073C \rightarrow T, S358L)²¹, there is a sex influence. In ARVC men present in more sever and advanced diseases in comparing to women (86% vs. 42%). Sex differences therefore may point to a genetic background of SCD in young people.

Although the risk factors and underlying causes of SCD in females are generally assumed to be similar to those in males ³⁴, the pathophysiology of SCD is much less certain in women and its etiology is undetermined ⁴². Thus the sex differences are poorly understood and it may point to the fact that SCD is possibly more heterogeneous in women compared with men.

1.3.2 The influence of age on the incidence of SCD

In general there are two peaks in the age-related prevalence of SCD, the first peak occurs during infancy which refers to the sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS). SIDS is defined by the sudden, unexpected death of an infant younger than 1 year of age, even though the vast majority of SIDS cases occur around six months of age ⁴³, it could happen

in children up to 2 years ⁴⁴. And the second peak is in the geriatric age group, between ages 75 and 85 years ^{22,30}.

The incidence of SCD significantly increases with age, regardless of sex or ethnicity ³². In the US, it has been reported that the annual incidence of SCD in 50 yearold individuals is about 100 per 100,000 populations compared to 800 per 100,000 populations among 75 years-old people⁴⁵. Even though the incidence of SCD increases with age, the proportion of deaths that are sudden and unexpected is larger in young people where the impact of SCD on socioeconomic and families is greater ^{34,46}. SCD in young people is a catastrophic and devastating event. It is estimated in a well-designed study on a defined population in US, that SCD is responsible for 19% of SD in children between the age 1 and 13 years, and 30% in young people between the age 14 and 21 years ⁴⁷. The spectrum and causes of SCD in young people are diverse and some of these deaths occur due to hereditary conditions ⁴⁸. Therefore, more information about SCD in young people may help to assist in improving awareness about this lethal condition. Thus an accurate estimation of the incidence of SCD is an essential step toward understanding the magnitude of this problem, which may improve our ability to predict and prevent this event.

1.4 Incidence of SCD

Based on the WHO reports, cardiovascular disease is the top cause of death worldwide and it is responsible for about 86% of all deaths globally ⁴⁹. However, SCD is estimated to be the most common and the first presentation of cardiovascular diseases,

and it accounts for half of the mortality cases caused from cardiovascular diseases in developed countries ³⁰. The annual incidence rate of SCD varies among nations and age groups. In two prospective population based studies, the annual incidence of SCD was 53 per 100,000 persons in the United States among a population with a median age 69 years old ²⁵, and 90 to 100 per 100,000 persons in Netherlands in people aged 20 to 75 years ².

The incidence of SCD in young people has been reported in several retrospective post mortem based studies, however; there is a wide range in the incidence depending on the age group, genetic structure and autopsy rate. In an autopsy study of a population averaged ~2.5 million inhabitants in Sweden (age group 15 to 35 years old), the annual incidence of SCD was 1 per 100,000 persons ⁵⁰. A comparable autopsy study that was implemented on the same age group (15-35 years old) in Ireland the annual incidence rate of SCD was 2.85 per 100,000 persons ³⁹. In Denmark, a nationwide retrospective study that used multiple sources of information (death certificated, hospital discharge records, and autopsy reports), the incidence of SCD in people aged 1-49 years old was 8.6 per 100,000 persons, however; this incidence rate declined to 4.2 per 100,000 persons when only autopsied cases were considered in the incidence calculations ⁹. On the other hand, a post mortem study that used coroner's reports from ON showed that the incidence of SCD in young people (2-40 years old) was 2.6 per 100,000 persons-years ²⁹. In a large prospective study of a population averaged ~ 2.4 million residents from Veneto region, Italy, the incidence of SCD among athletes and non-athletes people aged <35 years (excluding SIDS cases) was 0.8 per 100,000 persons ⁵¹.

These variations in the reported incidence of SCD in young people could be explained by the disparities in the definition of SCD and the methods of data collection

and ascertainment. However, by looking at the studies that used the same definition of SCD and employed a similar ascertainment methods, the differences in the incidence of SCD could be explained by the genetic structure of the population and the allele frequency of genes associated with ion channelopathy and cardiomyopathy ⁵². Thus the international diversity of SCD incidence may be ascribed to different genetic backgrounds and the prevalence of recurrent mutations. The concept of recurrent (due to founder effect) gene mutations was used to explain the high proportion of SCD related to long QT syndrome gene mutations in some geographic areas ⁵², such as South Africa ⁵³. More complete picture of the contribution of the genetics in the etiology of SCD can be noted by comparing the incidences of SUD[#]. For instance, in the Irish population, which is considered to be relatively genetically homogenous, the incidence of SUD[#] was reported to be 0.74 per 100,000 person-years in the age group (15-35) years old ³⁹, while in Sweden (considered a more diverse genetically population) the reported incidence of $SUD^{\#}$ for the same age group (15-35) years old was 0.22 per 100,000 person-years ⁵⁰. Whereas, Behr et al. (2007)³⁷ reported the incidence of SUD[#] in UK at 0.16 per 100,000 person-years among the population aged 4-64 year old. However, in the same study (Behr et al) a prevalence of 18% of positive family history of SUD[#] or premature death was reported in the victims' families, and positive cardiology test for arrhythmia and other cardiomyopathies was confirmed among 25% of first degree relatives of the victims ³⁷. Thus the incidence of SCD/SUD varying between the populations could be explained by the genetic structure, therefore different genetic causes may influence the varied of SCD incidence.

Notably, SCD is a complex outcome, thus detecting the underlying causes of SCD could help in identifying individuals at high risk and may direct the health care system toward establishing suitable screening and treatment programs.

1.5 Etiology of SCD

SCD is usually caused by electrical activity disorder in the heart (cardiac arrhythmias). Ventricular fibrillation (VF), which is an abnormal and irregular heart rhythm that causes disrupts the synchrony between the heartbeat and the pulse beat ⁵⁴, is usually the cause of SCD in about 80-85% of the cases ^{55,56}. While in the remaining 15-20% a bradvarrhythmia, which is regular very slow heart beats ⁵⁷, is recorded ⁵⁸. Evidence is accumulating that the occurrence of these arrhythmias is multifactorial and is usually the result of the interaction between structural pathological changes in the heart and genetic factors (Figure 1.1). The underlying causes of SCD are usually concealed and discovered with surprise only at autopsy examination including macroscopic and microscopic investigations ⁵⁹. Autopsies are usually conducted to investigate all sudden or unexpected deaths, where a physician does not know the cause of death, and deaths caused by injuries or drugs ⁶⁰. In Canada, two different death investigation systems have developed: the Coroner's system and the Medical Examiner's system, in NL the Medical Examiner's system is used. Although there are some differences between these two systems, the eventual goal of each is still the same, which is investigating the unexpected and unexplained deaths ⁶¹.

Autopsy typically addresses structural abnormalities in the heart in the majority of SCD cases in young people; however, in around 30% of SCDs in young persons, no structural abnormalities have been found ^{50,62}. The identification of the cause of SCD in young people is a critical step because of the genetic etiology nature among this group. Genetic etiology is mainly important in the evaluation of SCD cases where no cause of death is identified at autopsy (SUD or arrhythmic cases) ⁶³. The genetic testing or molecular autopsy is usually used where no cause of death is identified after autopsy. In molecular autopsy a blood sample is usually used to extract deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA), followed by DNA analysis of selected candidate genes responsible for the main primary arrhythmogenic diseases ⁶⁴. Most molecular autopsy studies performed to date are based on the current international Heart Rhythm Society USA/European Heart Rhythm Association (HRS/EHRA) guidelines ⁶⁵. The molecular autopsy usually focused on direct DNA sequencing of the protein coding exons of four genes, i.e. the three major congenital long QT syndrome (LQTS) genes: potassium voltage-gated channel subfamily Q member 1 (KCNQ1), sodium voltage-gated channel alpha subunit 5 (SCN5A), and potassium channel, voltage-gated, subfamily h member 2 (KCNH2), and the CPVT gene $(RYR2)^{63,66,67}$.

Figure 1.1: Etiology of SCD



SCD is elicited by the interaction between environmental and genetic factors. The equilibrium prevents SCD, while alteration cause SCD. This figure is adapted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd: Genetics in Medicine; Campuzano O, Beltrán-Alvarez P, Iglesias A, Scornik F, Pérez G, Brugada R. Genetics and cardiac channelopathies. *Genet. Med.* 2010;12(5):260-267. The copyright permission is shown in **Appendix A**.

1.5.1 Positive autopsy findings in SCD population

One of the most common clinical findings in SCD cases is coronary artery disease (CAD), which may induce electric instability and lethal ventricular arrhythmias ²². It has been estimated that CAD is the cause of death in around 24% ⁶² to 35% ⁹ of SCD in people aged <35 years old and <50 years old, respectively. CAD is usually diagnosed by the presence of narrowing >70% of the luminal area in one or more major coronary arteries ⁶⁸. However; 30% to 50% narrowing in the coronary artery could induce lethal arrhythmia when it is associated with a transit coronary artery spasm ⁶⁹. Sometimes it is difficult to confirm CAD cases in vitro, or that in cases of >70% occlusion, the causes of SCD wasn't related to the CAD but an unrecognized arrhythmia may occur. Even though, the association between CAD and SCD is well established, the precise mechanism that explains the SD in some patients while others with the same cardiovascular lesions don't suffer SD, is not well understood. Several studies have emphasized the genetic

contribution on SCD among patients with CAD ⁷⁰⁻⁷². For example, Westaway et al (2011) ⁷³ detected significant associations between DNA variants located in multiple genes and the risk of SCD in people with CAD. In addition, premature CAD may be implicated by genetic influences through different risk factors such as hypercholesterolemia, hypertension, and diabetes ⁷⁴⁻⁷⁶. Thus the interaction between genetic factors and CAD may play an important role in increasing the risk of SCD in young people ⁷⁷.

Other common structural heart disease that is associated with SCD in young people include cardiomyopathies, which are (in most cases) inherited disorders. Examples may include: hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (HCM), dilated cardiomyopathy (DCM) and ARVC. These cardiomyopathies are characterized by visible macroscopic and microscopic cardiac structural abnormalities as shown in **Table 1.1**.

Cardiomyopathy	Macroscopic findings	Microscopic findings	Diagnosis	Treatment
НСМ	Thickening of the heart walls which my block flow out of the ventricles ⁷⁸	myocyte hypertrophy and disarray ⁷⁹	Echocardiogra phy, electrocardiogr am (ECG), and genetic test in familial cases ⁷⁸	Antiarrhythmic treatment, surgery, and automated implantable cardioverter- defibrillator (AICD) ⁷⁸
DCM	stretching and thinning (dilating) the ventricles, which cause failure in pumping blood to the body ⁸⁰	The findings range from minimal variation in myocyte size to typical features of myofiber loss, interstitial fibrosis, and variation in myofiber size ⁸¹	Echocardiogra phy, ECG, and genetic test in familial cases ⁸⁰	Antiarrhythmic treatment and AICD ⁸⁰
ARVC	Thinning of the right ventricle, with fibrofatty change. And scars in the subepicardial region in left ventricles ⁸²	fatty or fibrofatty replacement of the myocardium which may appear randomly "moth- eaten," with destruction of the normal myocytes	The diagnosis is challenging it needs several structural, histological, ECG, arrhythmic and familial features ⁸³	Antiarrhythmic treatment or AICD ⁸²

Table 1.1: Characteristics of cardiomyopathies with a known association with SCD

HCM and ARVC account for around 7% ^{9,29} and 5% ²⁹ of SCD in young persons from diverse ethnical populations, respectively. While the prevalence of HCM and ARVC among more genetically homogeneous populations were 15% ³⁹ and 13% ⁸⁴, respectively. These variations in the prevalence could be explained by the allele frequency of genetic mutations of these cardiomyopathies among populations. However, DCM is not a very common cause of SCD and it was reported in less than 3 % of SCD in young people ^{9,39}. Less common structural cardiac abnormalities that are also responsible for SCD may include congenital heart diseases (CHD), endocarditis, and valvular heart disease.

1.5.2 Negative autopsy findings in SCD population

As mentioned above, not all SCD events have an obvious cause of death that can be detected by autopsy. A review of five population-based studies on SCD in young people indicated that around 30% of SCD in young people are autopsy negative ⁸⁵, and these cases are generally called SUD. The mechanism of SUD is usually ventricular arrhythmia that may lead to cardiac arrest leaving no trace to be found on a comprehensive autopsy. Many SUD cases are assumed to be caused by inherited cardiac channelopathies, such as LQTS, catecholaminergic polymorphic ventricular tachycardia (CPVT), BrS, or short QT Syndrome (SQTS). Notably, several pathogenic mutations have been detected in several genes related to cardiac channelopathies such as SCN5A, and KCNQ1^{86,87}. In a review of several population-based investigations of SD in young people, they illustrated that SUD accounts for a significant number of SD events in young people, and the molecular autopsy should be considered as a standard of care for post mortem examination of SUD⁸⁵. Identifying the cause of SUD could save lives in the future by offering screening programs to the first degree relatives, who are at high risk of SUD ^{63,88,89}.

Detecting the cause of SCD is important for screening and prevention plans among high risk populations. The etiology and the incidence of SCD may vary based on age group as well as the genetic structure of the population, however; the primary source of the data and methods of ascertainment need to be carefully considered. Thus detecting the incidence of SCD accurately and estimating the underlying pathology cause of SCD correctly would need a well ascertained source of data, and several contributing factors need to be considered.

1.6 Data and primary sources used to identify the epidemiology of SCD

The published incidence of SCD in young people ranges widely from 1 (among general population in Sweden) ⁵⁰ to 13 (among military recruits in US) ⁹⁰ deaths per 100,000 population per annum. The disparities in the incidence of SCD may reflect the variations in data sources for case ascertainment, study design, the studied population, or methods used for extrapolation of rates.

An accurate estimation of SCD incidence requires a population based prospective study design ²², and that was confirmed in a large US study that compared the prospective approach to retrospective method ²⁵. Studies that used a retrospective death certificate based methodology usually overestimated the actual incidence of SCD by three folds compared to prospective studies ²⁵, because death certificates usually list the primary cause of death regardless of the associated comorbidities that may contribute to the death. However, retrospective post mortem based studies may provide an accurate estimation of SCD incidence, due to the fact that autopsy is able to reveal the cause of death in around 80% of the cases ³. Furthermore, some studies estimated the incidence of SCD in specific populations such as military recruits ⁹⁰ or athletes ⁸⁴ which can't extrapolate to general population. Usually there is a pre-enrolment screening for military recruits and athletes, and that may change the cause of SCD compared with the general population, by

excluding those with cardiac risk factors. Thus population based studies would provide better insights about the burden of SCD in the general population.

Regardless of the variance in the methodology of post mortem SCD studies, several potential factors, which may contribute to the death, should be taken into consideration, such as drugs, alcohol, diabetes mellitus (DM), epilepsy, and morbid obesity.

First, there are extensive data that link some drugs to increase risk of SCD. These drugs usually induce malignant arrhythmias in patients via different mechanisms. For example, typical antipsychotic and antidepressant drugs were reported to block repolarization potassium current and prolong the QT interval, which may induce ventricular arrhythmias and SCD ⁹¹⁻⁹³. Cocaine has also a sympathomimetic effect that results in an increase in heart rate, myocardial oxygen demand, temperature, and blood pressure, and consequently might lead to MI or coronary artery spasm and SCD ⁹⁴⁻⁹⁶. The degree to which the risk of any drug has varies among people, and it usually depends on several factors, such as the genetic predisposition, medical history of LQTS or BrS, the combination of the drugs, and blood drug level ⁹³. SCD cases with a positive blood test for drugs that may induce arrhythmia have been evaluated carefully by several investigators ^{9,29,50}.

Second, the relationship between alcohol and VT as well as SCD is definite; albeit complex ⁹⁷. Several epidemiological, animal and human intervention studies suggest a protective effect of light to moderate alcohol consumption ⁹⁸, whereas heavy consumption can lead to cardiomyopathy, heart failure, strokes, arrhythmias, and SCD ^{99,100}. 'Holiday heart' due to supraventricular arrhythmias (mostly atrial fibrillation) and SCD due to VT

and ventricular fibrillation (VF) are well-recognized consequences of heavy alcohol consumption ¹⁰¹. The underlying pathophysiology of alcohol-induced arrhythmias includes electrolyte abnormalities, QT interval prolongation, rebound and adrenergic hypersensitivity, decreased heart rate variability and atrial effective refractory period ¹⁰². Most post-mortem epidemiological studies use a cut off point for blood alcohol level at the time of death, and a blood alcohol level >22 mmol/l was used as an indicator of a level that may contribute to the death by one of the studies ³⁹.

Third, several studies have investigated and confirmed the independent role of DM in enhancing SCD. A significant association has been reported between diabetic autonomic dysfunction and prolongation of the QTc interval, which may cause SCD ¹⁰³⁻¹⁰⁶. In addition, DM usually accelerates atherosclerosis with enhanced thrombogenicity ¹⁰⁷, and sometimes causes a distinct form of cardiac dysfunction called "diabetic cardiomyopathy" ^{107,108}. Thus SCD cases with a long term history of DM and end organ damage have been assessed independently ⁵⁰.

Fourth, sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP) is usually referred to as SCD in epileptic people who are otherwise healthy, and the death isn't attributed to a trauma, status epilepticus, drowning, or toxins ^{109,110}. A recent community-based study that was conducted on a population of a contiguous region (urban and rural communities, ~2.4 million inhabitants) of Netherlands ¹¹¹ reported that people with epilepsy had two to three times increased risk of VT /VF and SCD, regardless of any other cardiac risk factors. In addition, early repolarisation pattern (ERP) and severe QTc prolongation appears to be more frequent in people with refractory epilepsy ¹¹². So, this group of patients deserve special attention while defining SCD cases ³⁹.

18

Moreover, severe obesity is considered to be a serious contributing factor among the SCD population, because severe obesity (body mass index (BMI)>50 kg/m²) is significantly associated with obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) in about 80% of cases ¹¹³. OSA is a clinical condition that causes hypoxia during sleep, because of the recurrent episodes of complete obstruction (apnea) or partial obstruction (hypopnea) of the upper respiratory track ¹¹⁴. Obesity is considered a major risk factor for OSA, as it causes magnification of soft tissue structures within and around the respiratory track, and leads to a significant narrowing of the pharyngeal airway ^{115,116}. In a study that enrolled 52 individuals with a mean BMI 50 kg/m², it was reported that OSA in morbidly obese patients is associated with increased risk of cardiac arrhythmias and SD¹¹⁷. A Long-term study of OSA patients that followed up 168 patients from Ireland showed that after an average of 7 years, SCD was very common among the studied population, especially those who are noncompliant with OSA treatment ¹¹⁸. Even though, morbid obesity is usually associated with several important morbidities such as, diabetes, hypertension, coronary heart disease, and cancer, SCD is considered the most important endpoint ¹¹⁹. Thus, SCD in morbid obese people need to be evaluated individually especially in NL that has the highest prevalence of obesity in Canada¹²⁰. Based on the most recent data, obesity rate with BMI>40 kg/m² has been increased in province 73% from 2001 to 2011 121

Beside the contributing factors mentioned above, accidents as a cause of SCD need to be examined individually with special attention. It is reported that 1/1000 of motor vehicle accidents (MVA) are caused by cardiovascular events ¹²², however; these cases are difficult to assess because autopsies in such cases are sometimes limited to the

investigation of the injuries and to predisposing factors like alcohol or drug levels. In a recent study ¹²³ it was reported that the prevalence of severe CAD and acute myocardial ischemia was very high among individuals who suffered an MVA, and erratic driving behaviour before the collision would suggest a possible correlation between the incident of abrupt cardiovascular changes and MVA. Thus, the circumstances surrounding accident cases needs to be evaluated carefully. Also, in cases of drowning (considered the leading cause of traumatic related death in young people) a significant number of them have a negative autopsy, and a cardiac channelopathy may be the actual cause of death ¹²⁴.

Detecting the incidence of SCD using post mortem population based studies, needs a well-designed study that considers all the factors that may contribute to the SCD. In addition, the genetic structure of the studied population needs to be taken into consideration while interpreting the results.

1.7 The role of the population genetic structure in SCD

Arrhythmias that lead to SCD usually depends on the critical interaction between environmental and genetic factors ⁸⁷. Hence, detecting the risk factors of SCD including candidate genes would be more informative if it is studied on genetically isolated populations (founder populations) ¹²⁵. Founder populations are usually established by a very small number of individuals from a larger population which leads to reduced genetic diversity among the population (founder effect) ¹²⁵. These populations tend to have many advantages and are often used in genetic research, because they are assumed to have
reduced genetic diversity, along with increased prevalence for some diseases ¹²⁶ ¹²⁵. One of the most impressive examples of isolated homogenous populations is the Newfoundland and Labrador population, which started from about 20,000 settlers in 1760, the majority of the population individuals were English or Irish descent (Figure **1.2**). Throughout the 17th–20th centuries, intermarriage among these diverse settlements was limited because of religious, linguistic, socioeconomic, and geographic barriers, and their offspring remained close to the original settlements, and that resulted in a relatively homogeneous genetically population ¹²⁷⁻¹³⁰. Expected genetic consequence of these historical phenomena is genetic drift, which acts to randomly increase some alleles to fixation and send others to extinction. Thus, the NL population is enriched for certain genetic diseases, such as Bardet–Biedel syndrome ¹³⁰ and nonpolyposis colorectal cancer ¹³¹. Though the NL population has been especially valuable for mapping rare monogenic diseases, it could also be well suited for detecting the variants associated with the increased risk of SCD¹³². Thus, understanding the population history and the genetic structure will help detecting the genetic and non-genetic background of complex diseases including SCD.

Figure 1.2: Newfoundland population, Statistic Canada 2001



This figure is adapted by permission of Oxford University Press; Rahman P, Jones A, Curtis J, et al. The Newfoundland population: A unique resource for genetic investigation of complex diseases. *Hum Mol Genet*. 2003;12(Suppl 2):R167-R172. The copyright permission is shown in **Appendix B.**

1.8 Rational and research question

In this research project we studied the NL population, which is a Caucasian genetically isolated population with several recognized cardiac monogenic disorders ¹³³. In 2008, a founder mutation in the *TMEM43* gene was found to cause ARVC in NL ²¹. This finding determined the etiology of one of the important causes of SCD in the province. Recently, it has been reported that the incidence of SCD in NL in adults is three times higher than the incidence in ON, when a cohort from 2008 was compared directly between the two provinces using a similar method of ascertainment ^{29,134}. The reasons for

these differences need to be further investigated, and any association that exists between SCD in young people and potential risk factors need to be identified.

In this research thesis we examined the following question: Does NL have a higher incidence of young SCD (2-50 years old) than worldwide records?

This research aimed to create a database with forensic death cases in people aged 2-50 years in NL population during the period 2009-2013 inclusive; identify the incidence of SCD and SUD [#]; and compare the incidence of SCD and SUD [#] in NL with worldwide records. In addition, we aimed to describe the SCD cases based on age, sex, and underlying cardiac pathology. Characterization of the SCD population will help in understanding the scope and nature of this major health problem.

This is a retrospective population-based study in NL of 545 cases aged 2–50 years, identified in the years 2009- 2013 from the Medical Examiner (ME) registry database at the Health Science Center (HSC), St. John's, NL. ME cases are those where death is unexplained and an autopsy is required to investigate the cause of death. This research therefore doesn't take into account deaths that were not assessed as ME case. The research was achieved initially by reviewing all the ME files that fulfill the inclusion and exclusion criteria. ME files were completely reviewed, and were classified into SCD and non SCD groups. SCD was defined as an event resulting in death or terminal life support that occurred either within one hour of symptom onset (witnessed) or within 24 hours of having been observed alive and symptom free (un-witnessed), in which the underlying cause is cardiac ²⁵. Classification was completed by the research team at the HSC, and several contributing factors were considered in the ascertainment. All the

available data of demographics, internal, external, microscopic examination findings, BMI, and body organ weights were entered in an SPSS dataset. The statistical analysis was completed using SPSS.

Chapter 2: Materials and Methods

2.1 Ethics approval

This research study was approved by the health research ethics authority (HREA) of NL (HREA Reference#: 12.199).

2.4 Population study

The target population of this research consists of the cases of sudden death reported to the ME office at HSC in St. John's, NL. ME cases are those where the death is unexplained and an autopsy is required to detect the cause of death, therefore a death certificate is not provided by the local medical practitioner. ME autopsies in NL are done at local hospitals by accredited ME pathologists. All the results; however; are validated by Dr. Simon Avis, the Chief Medical Examiner in St. John's and the data kept in a centralized database at HSC. Cases that should be immediately notified to a medical examiner or an investigator include those that are¹³⁵: a) result of violence, accident, or suicide; b) unexpected, when the person was in good health; c) the victim was not under the care of a physician; d) the cause of death is undetermined; or e) the death happened as the result of improper or suspected negligent treatment.

The ME files are kept in a centralized database at the ME office and usually contain several documents, the description of the documents included in ME files is shown in **Table 2.1**.

Final report	This includes all the personal information
i mai report	related to the deceased: name age sex date
	of hirth date of death place of death address
	of offiti, date of death, place of death, address,
	occupation, inificulate cause of death,
	conditions that may contribute to the death but
	not related to the immediate cause of death,
	autopsy status, manner of death (natural,
	accident, suicide, homicide, and
	undetermined), and a narrative section for the
	circumstances of death. The cause of death is
	usually classified based on the international
	classification of diseases (ICD), injuries and
	causes of death as last revised by the
	international conference for that purpose and
	published by the WHO ¹³⁶ , Appendix C.
Autopsy report	"Autopsy" means the dissection of a body for
	the purpose of examining organs and tissues
	to determine the cause of death, manner of
	death, or the identity of the person. An
	autopsy report usually includes internal and
	external examination findings, chemical,
	histological, microbiological or serological
	tests, and other laboratory investigations,
	Appendix D.
Registration of death form	This form is a permanent legal record issued
	by the government of NL.
Scene report	This form includes all the personal
	information of the victim, the time of last seen
	alive, date and time of death, medical history.
	and circumstances surrounding the death
	based on interviews of family members
	friends and eve witnesses. In addition this
	form provide information about the weather
	condition at the time of death Appendix E
Narrative and synonsis of case from police	This report includes all the detailed
report	information about the death circumstances and
	the police analysis
Witness statement (R3 statement)	This statement includes all the witnesses'
	declarations about the victim and the
	circumstances of death
Medical and hospital records	Whenever they are available
Reports from the children's aid society and	Whenever they are available based on the
work place safety and insurance board	death circumstances
work place safety and insurance board	death circumstances.

Table 2.1: The description of the documents included in ME files

In this thesis project we included ME files of; a) people aged 2-50 years old of both sexes, we started recruiting cases from 2 years old to avoid SIDS cases which is caused by a different physiological mechanism,; b) death cases reported between the years 2009 to 2013; and c) manner of death listed as "natural", "accident", or "undetermined". I excluded cases of; a) people younger than two years or older than 50 years; and b) manner of death listed as "homicide" or "suicide".

2.5 Data collection

This study is a retrospective population-based study of all SCD cases in NL. The study data comprises all the ME files that fulfil the inclusion criteria as mentioned in **Section 2.4**. This resulted in 545 potential cases. I reviewed extensively and carefully each record, extracted all the required information directly from the ME files, and recorded all the information on an abstraction form, **Appendix F**. After that, I stored all the extracted information in SPSS dataset.

All the cases included in this study were classified into SCD or non SCD groups based on the methodology used previously by Pilmer et al (2013)²⁹. In this study, SCD was defined as an event resulting in death or terminal life support that occurred either within one hour of symptom onset when the case was witnessed, or within 24 hours of having been observed alive and symptom free when the case was un-witnessed, where underlying cause of death was cardiac²⁵.

The classification into SCD or non SCD was created during panel meetings, which included the chief medical examiner (Dr. Simon Avis), a genetic counsellor (Fiona Curtis), the study supervisor (Dr. Kathleen Hodgkinson) and myself. The classification process was performed in two steps: firstly we excluded 277 cases that satisfied at least one of the following criteria:

- Non cardiac etiology (gastrointestinal (GI) bleeding, PE, ICH, lethal drug level in blood, sepsis, diabetic ketoacidosis (DKA), dissection aorta, smoke inhalation, pedestrian accident, and undetermined cases in which suicide status can't be confirmed).
- Post operation cases, in which death occurred within 10 days of the operation and the death happened because of the complication of the operation.
- Witnessed death cases with symptoms > 1 hour.
- Un-witnessed death cases that were last seen alive and healthy > 24 hours, even if the circumstance of death appeared to be SCD (i.e. missing people for more than 24 hours).
- Cases that were not sudden or not unexpected, such as terminal illness, chronic renal failure (CRF) and on dialysis, and in hospital deaths.
- Out of the province origin.

Secondly; the remaining 268 files were reviewed extensively and were classified into four groups: group A, group B, group C, and group D. This classification was completed based on several contributing factors, such as:

- Blood alcohol level $\geq 24 \text{ mmol/l.}$
- Any blood level of cocaine.
- Morbid obesity (BMI>50 kg/m²).

- Insulin dependent DM (IDDM) + end organ damage.
- Epilepsy.
- Hazard condition in accident cases (i.e. bad weather condition, high speed, no seatbelt, no helmet, or moose accident).
- Prescribed or non-prescribed toxic level of drugs in the blood.
- Combined medical condition that may contribute to the death (i.e. sever hypertension

or pneumonia).

The definition of the SCD groups is presented in Table 2.2.

Table 2.2: The description of SCD groups.

SCD group	Definition	Example
Group A	Natural or undetermined manner of death cases without any contributing factor	A healthy 30 years old man, with no previous medical history, suddenly collapsed while making a cup of tea, and the toxicology reports were negative for blood alcohol and/or any other drug (prescriber or non-prescribed)
Group B	Natural or undetermined manner of death cases with only one contributing factor, or accident cases without any contributing factor explaining the accident in which the cause of death is most likely from cardiac causes	A previously healthy 25 years old man found dead at home, last seen alive 30 minutes before, where the toxicology report showed a blood alcohol level > 24 mmol/l. Another example would be, a single MVA on a safe straight road on a clear day, with no evidence of an attempt to avoid the accident, with no hazard that would explain the accident
Group C	Accident cases with only one contributing factor, which makes the cause of death possibly cardiac	A single MVA on a safe straight road in a clear day, however; the driver's blood test was positive for a trace amount of cocaine
Group D	This group includes all death cases with more than one contributing factor	A healthy 40 year old individual found dead in bed, who was last seen alive an hour before, the toxicology report confirms a blood alcohol level >24 mmol/l with a toxic level of morphine.

For the purpose of analysis in this study, groups A and B were considered as SCD group, this follows the procedure followed by pilmer 2013 ²⁹. Groups C and D were considered non SCD group. At the end of collecting the data, I created a dataset with 545 cases for which there are 70 variables per individual, the description of the collected variables is shown in **Appendix G**.

2.6 Data analysis

2.6.1 Classifying and calculating the incidence of SCD

The primary response variable used was the dichotomous value of likelihood of SCD (SCD - non SCD). This variable was defined based on the exclusion criteria, and the contributing factors of the study as described above (**Section 2.5**), with a final decision made at the panel meeting assessment. There were several explanatory variables, which were collected directly from the ME files, **Appendix G**.

The SPSS statistical package was used to define SCD cases based on age group and sex. The overall, age and sex related incidence rates of SCD were calculated using the following equation

incidence rate per 100,000 =
$$100,000 \times \frac{n}{N}$$

Where n equals the number of SCD cases reported, and N equals the estimation of the provincial population. Statistics Canada estimation of the NL population was obtained by using CANSIM table 051-0001¹³⁷. The Confidence Intervals (CIs) for the incidence rates were calculated using statistical calculator provided by the Centre for Clinical Research and Biostatistics (CCRB)¹³⁸.

2.6.2 Comparing the incidence of SCD with worldwide studies

To compare the incidence rates resulted from our study with other worldwide studies for the same age group, I used SPSS to calculate Pearson Chi-square statistic (χ 2) or Fishers Exact test (when required) and identify the significance (*p-value*)*. The calculation was performed based on the number of SCD cases reported in our study and comparable studies per capita. The results of our study was compared with other four studies which used a similar definition for SCD and conducted a close case ascertainment methods as described in **Tables 2.3** and **2.4**.

Country of study	Years of	Definition of SCD	Source of information
	study		
Sweden 50	1992-1999	1 hr if witnessed - 24 hrs if	Forensic autopsy database
		unwitnessed	
Denmark ⁹	2007-2009	1 hr if witnessed - 24 hrs if	Death certificates, hospital
		unwitnessed	discharge records and
			autopsy reports
Ireland ³⁹	2005-2007	1 hr if witnessed - 24 hrs if	Death certificates and post
		unwitnessed	mortem examination reports
Canada ON 29	2008	1 hr if witnessed – or	Coroner cases
		unexpected if unwitnessed	

Table 2.3: Description of the worldwide studies that we compared our results to their results.

^{*}p-value: the threshold significance level was set as $<0.05^{139}$

Country	Inclusion criteria	Autopsy rate in	Exclusion criteria
of study		SCD population	
Sweden ⁵⁰	Natural death cases,	Most of the SCD	Excluded all unnatural cases, non-
	both sexes, age group	cases were	sudden ,extra cardiac causes of
	15-35 years	autopsied	death, previous medical history
			(DM, epilepsy, alcohol or
			substance abuse), high risk
			behaviour or on medication
			(potentially arrythmogeneic),
			blood alcohol level > 22 mmol/l
Denmark	All death cases that are	56 % of the cases	Excluded all non-sudden, extra
9	sudden and	were autopsied	cardiac causes of death, cases
	unexpected, both		with incomplete files, cases with
	sexes, age group 1-49		competing causes (no details were
	years		provided)
Ireland ³⁹	All death cases that are	All SCD cases	Excluded all non-sudden cases,
	sudden and	were autopsied	non-autopsied SCD, extra cardiac
	unexpected, both		causes of death, electrocution,
	sexes, age group 15-35		drowning, poisoning, drug
	years		overdose, presence of cocaine in
			blood, epilepsy, blood alcohol
			level >22 mmol/l
Canada	All natural-cardiac,	Most of cases	Excluded all non-sudden, extra
ON 29	natural-other,	were autopsied	cardiac causes of death, SCD
	accidental, or		cases with > 1 contributing factor
	undetermined death		(i.e. toxicology, alcohol, or
	cases, both sexes, age		hazardous conditions)
	group 2-40 years		

 Table 2.4:
 The case selection methods used in the comparable worldwide studies

2.6.2.1 Comparison of SCD incidence in this study with Ontario (ON) study

The incidence of SCD in the age groups: 2-18, 19-29, 30-40 and 2-40 years old were compared with ON study by Pilmer et al (2013)²⁹ for the same age groups. This is a direct comparison between the two provinces as both had a single tertiary location for the collection and maintenance of all forensic deaths, and the methodology to determine the likelihood or not of a death being supposed SCD was the same in both Provinces.

2.6.2.2 Comparison of SCD incidence in this study with Denmark study

The incidence of SCD in our population for the age group (2-49) years old was compared with the Danish study⁹, which reported the incidence of SCD in young people (1-49) years old. In this comparison I calculated the incidence of SCD for the comparable age group using the equation mentioned in **Section 2.6.1**, and compared it with incidence of SCD reported in Denmark study using Pearson Chi-square statistic (χ 2). Additional analysis was implemented to compare the incidence of SCD using group A* cases in which autopsy was completed in our study, with the incidence of SCD in the Danish study using only autopsied SCD cases. I performed the later analysis to get the populations in both studies comparable to each other and to increase the confidence of our results, **Figure 2.1**.

^{*}Group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor.

Figure 2.1: Flow chart for the comparison of SCD with the Danish study



*SCD group: group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor; group B: natural or undetermined death with one contributing factor OR accidental deaths without any factor explaining the accident.

2.6.2.3 Comparison of SCD incidence in this study with studies from Sweden and

Ireland

The incidence rate of SCD in the age group 15-35 years old was compared with the incidence rates reported in the Irish and Swedish studies ^{39,50} for the same age group. This comparison was completed in two stages: (1) The incidence of SCD reported in our study was compared with the incidence of SCD reported in the Irish and Swedish studies for the same age group ^{39,50}. (2) The analysis was rechecked to include only group A* autopsied SCDs from our data with the same criteria of SCD from Irish and Swedish

^{*} Group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor.

studies ^{39,50}. However, by comparing the incidence of group A* autopsied SCD between our study and the Swedish study, three cases were excluded as follows: one case had a past medical history (PMHx) of DM type I (without end organ damage); and two cases had a positive blood test within therapeutic level for citalopram, which may induce cardiac arrhythmia ¹⁴⁰. I excluded these three cases and used only 14 cases, because as mentioned in **Table 2.4** such cases were excluded in Swedish study ⁵⁰, accordingly we have tried to get further accurate comparison and get a very close ascertainment for SCD cases, **Figure 2.2**.

^{*} Group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor.

Figure 2.2: Flow chart for the comparison of SCD with the Irish and Swedish studies



* SCD group: group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor; group B: natural or undetermined death with one contributing factor OR accidental deaths without any factor explaining the accident.

2.6.3 Underlying pathology of SCD

Descriptive statistics were used to obtain the number and percentage of medical causes of death in autopsied SCD cases. The mean of the coronary artery narrowing in autopsied cases, in which the cause of death was CAD, was also obtained, a bar chart that shows the mean and mode of CAD severity among the population was drawn as well.

2.6.4 Incidence of SUD

SUD was defined as SCD where the autopsy finding was negative which leave malignant arrhythmias is as the most likely explanation. The incidence of SUD was calculated using the same methods mentioned in **section 2.6.1**. The incidence of SUD was also compared with the studies conducted in ON^{29} , Denmark ⁹, Ireland ³⁹ and Sweden ⁵⁰ using Pearson Chi-square statistic (χ 2) or Fishers Exact Test (when applied).

The incidence of SUD in the age group 2-40 years old was compared with the incidence of SUD reported in ON study ²⁹. Moreover, the incidence of SUD in group A* among the age group 15-35 years old was compared with the incidence of SUD in Ireland ³⁹ for the same age group. And the incidence of SUD among the age group (15-35) years was also compared with Swedish study ⁵⁰; however, in this comparison with the Swedish study I excluded two cases from the SUDs reported in our study to meet the Swedish study criteria. The excluded cases were as follow: one case with PMHx of DM type I without end organ damage, and the second one had a positive blood test for citalopram. As mention in **Table 2.4**, such cases were excluded in the Swedish study. Thus, I used only (n=8) SUD cases to increase the accuracy of our comparison. **Figure 2.3**.

^{*}Group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor.

Figure 2.3: Flow chart for the comparison of SUD with the ON, Irish and Swedish studies



SUD = SCD with negative autopsy (likely arrhythmia)

* SCD group: group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor; group B: natural or undetermined death with one contributing factor OR accidental deaths without any factor explaining the accident.

The incidence of group A* SUD for the population (2-49 years) was compared with the incidence of SUD in Denmark ⁹. In this analysis I used 12 out of 15 group A* SUDs described in our study and 30% (n = 41) of SUDs reported in Danish study ⁹, because of the positive toxicology test in those cases. So that we compared the SUD incidence rates between our study and Danish one after excluding the cases with a positive toxicology test, even though the illegal drugs were found in trace amount and the prescribed drugs were detected in therapeutic level. These incidence rates could represent the actual SUD incidence in both countries among people <50 years old, **Figure 2.4**.

^{*} SCD group: Group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor; group B: natural or undetermined death with one contributing factor OR accidental deaths without any factor explaining the accident.

Figure 2.4: Flow chart for the comparison of SUD with the Danish study.



SUD = SCD with negative autopsy (likely arrhythmia)

* Group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor; group B: natural or undetermined death with one contributing *factor OR accidental deaths* without any factor explaining the accident.

@ Only 40% of the cases were used in the comparison because of the positive toxicology test in the rest (60%) of the cases

Chapter 3: Results

3.1 Ascertainment of SCD cases

In this study, we collected deaths reported to the ME office during the period 2009 to 2013 with a manner of death listed as (natural, accident and undetermined). The population of this project included all the individuals in the NL province aged 2-50 years old.

During the studied period (2009-2013) inclusive, there were a total of 545 ME cases, in which 277 cases were excluded in the study based on the exclusion criteria explained in **Section 2.5**. The rest of the files (n=268 cases) were reviewed extensively and were classified into two categories (SCD and non-SCD) based on the contributing factors explained in **Section 2.5**, **Figure 3.1**.

As a result, a total of 174 deaths (64.9% of the eligible cases) were considered as SCD. This approximates to three SCDs per month in the (2-50 years) age group, over a five year period. The majority (77%, n=134) of the 174 SCD cases were males, this sex difference was statistically significant (*p*-value <0.0001), **Table 3.1**.

Figure 3.1: Flow chart of case selection process for ME cases



Table 3.1: Sex distribution of SCD group*

	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	Total
Total	36	37	33	41	27	174
Number						
Male	30 (83.3%)	28 (75.7%)	25 (75.8%)	31 (75.6%)	20 (74.1%)	134 (77%)
Female	6 (16.7%)	9 (24.3%)	8 (24.2%)	10 (24.4%)	7 (25.9%)	40 (23%)

* SCD Group: group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor; group B: natural or undetermined death with one contributing factor OR accidental deaths without any factor explaining the accident.

3.2 Incidence rate of SCD

During the period 2009-2013 inclusive, the average incidence of SCD in the

overall population (2-50 years old) was about 11 per 100,000 person-years (95% C.I:

9.47-12.75). This equated to a male incidence 3.2 times higher than females (16.3 vs 5.06

per 100,000 person-years). Also, the incidence of SCD was identified to increase with

age, Table 3.2.

Table 3.2 :	Incidence rate	of SCD g	roup* by	age group

Age group	Incidence rate per 100,000	95% C.I
	person-years	
2-18 years old	1.53	0.73-3.21
19-29 years old	4.6	2.82-7.52
30-40 years old	10.64	7.79-14.59
41-50 years old	27.12	22.55-32.66

* SCD Group: group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor; group B: natural or undetermined death with one contributing factor OR accidental deaths without any factor explaining the accident.

The number of SCD cases, population number and the incidence of SCD for each

age group, year and sex is shown in Appendices H, I, and J respectively.

The incidence rate of SCD was compared with four other studies ^{9,29,39,50} using the same comparable age group as mentioned in **Sections 2.6.2**, **2.6.2.1**, **2.6.2.2**, and **2.6.2.3**. The incidence of SCD in NL was observed to be significantly higher than the incidence reported in ON ²⁹, Denmark ⁹, Sweden ⁵⁰ and Ireland ³⁹; however, no significant difference was reported between our results and ON study ²⁹ in the age group (2-18 years) as shown in **Table 3.3**.

Age group	Incidence of SCD in	Incidence of SCD in	P-value ^{\$}
	our study per 100,000	other studies per	
	person-years	100,000 person-years	
2-18	1.53	ON: 0.7	**0.082
19-29	4.6	ON: 2.4	***≤0.027
30-40	10.64	ON: 5.3	***≤0.0001
2-40	5.3	ON: 2.6	***≤0.0001
2-49	10.5	Denmark: 8.6	*** ≤0.017
15-35	5.78	Sweden: 1	***≤0.0001
15-35	5.78	Ireland: 2.85	***≤0.0001

Table 3.3: Comparing the incidence of SCD* with other studies

* SCD Group: group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor; group B: natural or undetermined death with one contributing factor OR accidental deaths without any factor explaining the accident.

\$ P-value: the threshold significance level was set as $<0.05^{139}$

: Fisher Exact Test, *: Pearson Chi-Square, detailed SPSS analysis shown in Appendix K.

The incidence of SCD was also compared with the Danish ⁹, Swedish ⁵⁰ and Irish

³⁹ studies using the strict ascertainment methods mentioned in Sections 2.6.2.2 and

2.6.2.3. The incidence rates of SCD in our study were significantly higher than the

incidence rates stated in the Sweden ⁵⁰ and Denmark ⁹ studies, however; there was no

significant difference between our study and the Irish study ³⁹, **Table 3.4**.

Age group	Incidence of SCD in	Incidence of SCD in	P-value ^{\$}
	our study per 100,000	other studies per	
	person-years	100,000 person-years	
2-49	6.3 ^a	Denmark: 4.2	$^{b} \leq 0.0001$
15-35	2.13 ^{a, c}	Sweden: 1	^b ≤ 0.01
15-35	2.58 ^a	Ireland: 2.8	^b 0.7

Table 3.4: Comparing the incidence of SCD using the strict ascertainment methods with other studies

\$ P-value: the threshold significance level was set as $<0.05^{139}$

a: Using only autopsied group A SCDs (group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor), **b**: Pearson Chi-Square, **c**: After excluding three cases: one case had PMHx of DM type I, two cases had positive toxicology test for citalopram, detailed SPSS analysis shown in **Appendix L**

3.3 Causes of SCD in the SCD group

The pathological causes of SCD were confirmed in 87.4% (n=152) of the SCD

group* cases by autopsy reports, while in the rest of non-autopsied cases (n=22) the cause

of death was reported based on the confirmed PMHx (three cases of CAD, three cases of

CHD, and one case of valvular hear disease) or based on the circumstance of death

(sudden and unexpected with positive cardiac risk factors).

In the SCD autopsied cases, the most common finding was CAD (57.9%), and the

second most common (21.7%) cause was morphologically normal heart with suspected

arrhythmia, Table 3.5.

^{*} SCD Group: group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor; group B: natural or undetermined death with one contributing factor OR accidental deaths without any factor explaining the accident.

Cause of death	Number of cases (Total=152)	Percent (%)
Coronary artery disease	88	57.9
No anatomical cause	34	22.4
Others**	20	13.2
Cardiomyopathy	7	4.6
Congenital heart disease	3	2.0

Table 3.5 : Causes of death in autopsiec	1 cases	ın	SCD	group*
---	---------	----	-----	--------

* SCD Group: group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor; group B: natural or undetermined death with one contributing factor OR accidental deaths without any factor explaining the accident.

**others: includes endocarditis and valvular hear disease

About five percent of SCD in NL is attributed to cardiomyopathy these cases were as follow: five cases were reported as ARVC with positive pathological findings (fatty infiltration of the myocardium, inflammatory infiltration, and fibrofatty replacement), however the genetic testing for TMEM 43 founder mutation was confirmed in two cases only. The other two cardiomyopathy cases were stated as hypertrophy cardiomyopathy (HCM) with positive pathological finding for left ventricular hypertrophy (LVH > 2 cm), and no genetic testing were performed on those cases.

The severity of CAD was reported in 87 out of 88 CAD cases, the mean CAD narrowing was estimated to be 78.9% and the most frequent CAD narrowing (the mode) was 75%, **Figure 3.2**. In one case there was no coronary artery narrowing defined on autopsy, and the underlying pathological cause of death was reported as small vessels myocardial disease by the pathologist, and was classified in the CAD category by the chief medical examiner.

Figure 3.2: Severity of CAD in autopsied cases in the SCD group



3.4 Incidence rate of SUD

SUD cases were defined as SCD cases in which autopsy and toxicology test failed to detect the cause of death, and malignant arrhythmias was believed to be the cause of death. We reported 34 SUD cases in the SCD group* and the annual incidence was 2.1 per 100,000 persons (95% C.I: 1.5 - 3), this comprised of males (2.4 per 100,000 persons, 95% C.I: 1.5-3.7) and females (1.9 per 100,000 persons, 95% C.I: 1.2- 3.1). However, only 15 SUD cases were detected in group A* among the total population (2-50 years old). Men had the higher percentage of overall SUD (n=11, 73.3%) in comparing with women. Moreover, the annual incidence of SUD in the group A* among different age group was reported in **Table 3.6**. The highest incidence of SUD was stated in the age group 15-35 years old.

^{*} SCD Group: Group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor; group B: natural or undetermined death with one contributing factor OR accidental deaths without any factor explaining the accident.

Age group	Incidence rate per 100,000 person-years	95% C.I
2-40 years old	0.94	0.5 - 1.7
2-50 years old	0.95	0.6 - 1.6
15-35 years old	1.5	0.8 - 2.8

Table 3.6: Incidence rate of SUD# in the group A* by age group

SUD = SCD with negative autopsy (likely arrhythmia)

* Group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor.

The incidence of SUD was compared with the incidence of SUD in Ontario²⁹,

Denmark⁹, Ireland³⁹ and Sweden⁵⁰ using the methods explained in Section 2.6.4. The

results of the comparison are shown in Table 3.7.

Age group	Incidence of SUD in	Incidence of SUD in	P-value ^{\$}
	our study per 100,000	other studies per	
	person-years	100,000 person-years	
2-40	^a 2.1	Ontario: 0.73	^b ≤0.0001
15-35	°1.5	Ireland: 0.76	$^{b} \le 0.05$
15-35	^{c, d} 1.2	Sweden: 0.22	^b ≤0.0001
2-49	^{c, e} 0.78	^f Denmark: 0.39	^b ≤0.03

Table 3.7: Comparing the incidence of SUD# with worldwide studies

#SUD = SCD with negative autopsy (likely arrhythmia)

\$ P-value: the threshold significance level was set as $<0.05^{139}$

a: Using SUD cases in the SCD group: group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor; group B: natural or undetermined death with one contributing factor OR accidental deaths without any factor explaining the accident.

b: Pearson Chi-Square, **c**: using only group A SCD cases, **d**: after excluding 2 cases from SUD group A as follows: PMHx of DM I and positive toxicology report for citalopram, **e**: after excluding 3 cases from SUD group A with positive toxicology report, **f**: after excluding 70% of the cases (n=94) with positive toxicology report, detailed SPSS analysis shown in **Appendix M**.

The incidence of SUD in NL in young (2-50) years old was identified to be

statistically significant higher than any reported incidence of SUD worldwide among

different age groups, taking into consideration the difference in the ascertainment

methods.

Chapter 4: Discussion and Conclusion

Sudden cardiac death is considered to be the most common mode of death in developed countries ^{2,141}. An accurate estimation of SCD incidence, etiology, and potential risk factors could help preventing this devastating event. The purpose of this thesis was to investigate the scope and nature of SCD among young people (2-50) years old in NL.

By using the ME registry data including autopsy reports, we have conducted a retrospective population based study on SCD in NL during the period from 2009 to 2013. The method of case selection and the definition of SCD followed in this project was used previously ²⁹. The aim of this study was to report the incidence rates of SCD and SUD (SCD with negative autopsy (likely arrhythmia)); categorize the SCD cases based on the age group, sex and underlying cardiac pathology; as well as compare the incidence of SCD and SUD in NL with other studies.

We have identified 174 deaths as SCD group including autopsied and nonautopsied cases. The overall annual incidence rate was 11 per 100,000 person-years, however the incidence dropped to 6.38 per 100,000 person-years by using only autopsied group A (natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor) SCD cases. Furthermore, the incidence of SUD in the whole population (2-50) years was 2.1 per 100,000 persons, and the incidence of SUD declined to 0.94 per 100,000 person years by using only group A (natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor) SUD cases. The risk of SCD increased with age and primarily was observed in men. The most common pathological findings in SCD cases were CAD (57.9%) and morphological normal heart or arrhythmia (21.7%). When we compared our results with the reported incidence rates in worldwide studies we found a statistically significant difference in most incidence rates of SCD and SUD (.SCD with negative autopsy (likely arrhythmia))

The reported incidence of SCD in our population (2-50) years old is considered to be higher than the incidence rates reported by others ^{9,29,142,143}, even when only autopsied group A (natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor) cases were used in our calculations. This result confirmed our hypothesis where our assumption was that the NL population had a high incidence of SCD. The high incidence of SCD in NL could be explained by the potential genetic risk factors, taking into consideration that NL is a founder population and several founder mutations in multiple genes, which cause SCD, have been identified previously in this population ¹⁹⁻²¹. However, multifactorial risk factors should be considered as well, such as obesity, considering the fact that NL has the highest obesity and overweight percentages when compared to other provinces in Canada ¹²⁰. It has been reported in several epidemiological studies that obese people have approximately twice the risk of SCD, when compared with age matched control groups ¹⁴⁴. Obesity has been evidenced to increase the risk of atrial fibrillation, changes in QTc duration, and SCD ^{145,146}. It is also shown that obesity is associated with a variety of ECG abnormalities including prolonging QT interval, which increases susceptibility to ventricular arrhythmia and SCD¹⁴⁷. These electrophysiological abnormalities in obese people's hearts are usually caused by the fatty infiltration / degeneration of the conducting nerve system in the heart, which may lead to lethal arrhythmias and SCD¹⁴⁸.

or the free fatty disposition in the myocardium that would lead to cell injury and death ¹⁴⁹.

In addition, obesity may contribute to SCD through atherosclerosis and cardiovascular events, DM, and hypertension ¹⁵⁰. Despite these association between obesity and SCD, very few epidemiological studies have examined this association and further investigations need to be conducted ¹⁴⁷. Therefore, future studies should explore the genetic and non-genetic factors that may contribute to the SCD among NL population.

Sex may be another significant factor in SCD. In our research project, we reported that men had the greater percentage of SCD cases (n=134, 77%). This finding and the male to female ratio of 3:1 of SCD supports other studies that reported a similar ratio ^{29,39,50}. For example, Pilmer et al (2013) ²⁹ reported a high incidence of SCD in males compared to females (76% vs. 24%), and Margey et al (2011) ³⁹ stated that most SCD cases in their study occurred in men (77.5% vs. 22.5%), and in the Swedish study ⁵⁰, SCD in males accounted for 73% of the total SCD cases. Therefore, these results may confirm the influence of sex hormones on the risk of SCD in young people.

Age may also have an important role in SCD, in the current study, we have identified an increased incidence of SCD with age. Interestingly, our findings were in agreement with the results reported by other investigators ²⁹. The incidence of SCD in our study gradually increased throughout different age groups. In particular, the incidence of SCD was detected to be 1.53 per 100,000 person-years in the age group (2 to 18 years), 4.6 per 100,000 person-years in the age group (19 to 29 years), 10.64 per 100,000 person-years in the age group (30 to 40 years), and 27.12 per 100,000 person-years in the age group (41-50 years). A similar finding reported in Pilmer et al (2013) study ²⁹. So our results confirmed the general agreement that SCD increases with age ^{29,45}. This finding

51

could be also explained by the confirmed association between the elevation in the risk of CAD with age ¹⁵¹.

The two most common underlying cardiac pathologies reported in SCD autopsied cases, which accounted for 87.4% (n=152 cases) of the total cases, were CAD (57.9%) with a mean coronary stenosis of 78.9 %, and morphologically normal heart and presumed arrhythmia (21.7%) of the SCD cases. While cardiomyopathies, CHD and other cardiac pathologies reported in the rest of the cases (20.4%), however; ARVC accounts for 3.3 % of SCDs in our population which is close to the reported incidence in the comparable Danish study⁹. CAD is known as the most common structural cardiac cause of death in populations younger than 50 years, however it accounted for only one third of the cases as reported by other studies ^{9,142,143,152}. The high percentage of CAD reported in our study (57.9%) could be explained by two points. First, the high prevalence of obesity ¹⁵³ and the high fat, sugar and salt consumption, and the low fresh foods intake ¹⁵⁴ in NL population may increase the risk of cardiovascular heart diseases and CAD, and consequently increase the risk of SCD. Second, the genetic structure of the NL population may increase the prevalence of the variants accounted for increasing the risk of SCD in people with CAD ⁷³. Even though, the percentage of morphologically normal hearts or arrhythmias reported in our study is considered to be lower than the percentage reported by other studies ^{9,29,39}, the incidence of SUD (SCD with negative autopsy (likely arrhythmia)) calculated in our study population was significantly higher than incidence rates reported in other studies among different age groups (Section 3.4).

In this research project we performed a direct comparison by using Pearson Chisquare statistic ($\chi 2$) between our study and the studies conducted in Denmark, Ireland, Sweden, and Canada ON. However, comparing SCD incidence rates between studies is generally difficult due to variations in case definition, method of ascertainment, post mortem rates, and the ethnic variations among the studied populations. Thus I compared the incidence of SCD and SUD (SCD with negative autopsy (likely arrhythmia)) with its measures in other studies that used a similar definition for SCD mentioned in **Section 2.5**, and used a close methodology of case ascertainment. Though, special case ascertainments were used when applicable.

Initially, by comparing the incidence rates of SCD with ON study ²⁹, which used a similar methodology of ascertainment, statistically significant differences were reported between both studies in the age groups (19-29, 30-40, and 2-40 years old) (Section 3.2). No statistically difference was reported between both studies in the age group (2-18 years), which could be explained by the low incidence rate or small sample size in this age group, however this result came in agreement with the previous study ¹³⁴. In addition, a statistically significant difference (p-value < 0.05) was reported between both studies regarding to the incidence of SUD in the age group (2-40 years old) as mentioned in Section 3.4. These significant differences in the SCD and SUD (SCD with negative autopsy (likely arrhythmia)) incidence rates could be explained by the difference in the ethnicity structure of both populations, considering that ON population is more diverse when compared with the NL population, which is more homogenous.

Furthermore, when we compared our incidence results with the Danish study ⁹, statistically significant differences were reported in the incidence rates of SCD and SUD between both studies, taking into consideration the differences in the ascertainment methods (**Sections 2.6.2.2 and 2.6.4**). Since the Danish population showed high levels of

genetic homogeneity ¹⁵⁵, these differences in the incidence rates of SCD and SUD could be due to the data sources used in the Danish study ⁹ or due to non-genetic risk factors.

The low autopsy rate reported in the Danish study ⁹ (56%) and the use of a noncentralized database could affect the accuracy of estimating the incidence of SCD in the Danish study ⁹. Moreover, the Danish population has a low obesity rate among adults when compared to the NL population (19.3% ¹⁵⁶ vs. 35.2% ¹²⁰), which may play an important role in elevating the risk of SCD in NL when compared with Denmark.

On the other hand, by comparing the incidence rate of SCD between our results and the Irish study findings ³⁹, there was no statistical significant difference in the incidence of SCD between both studies, which may reflect the Irish influence on the genetic heritage and the lifestyle of Newfoundlanders ¹⁵⁷. In addition, the Irish population is considered to be one of the most obese populations in Europe (27%) ¹⁵⁸, hence this fact may also explain the close incidence rates between our study and the Irish one ³⁹. However, a statistically significant difference was reported in the incidence rate of SUD (SCD with negative autopsy (likely arrhythmia)) between our study and the Irish one, which may be explained by the genetic drift phenomena in NL population ¹³³. Because of this drift, the NL population may have an elevated incidence of particular genetic disorders, and SUD that is caused by inherited cardiac channelopathies could be one of those genetic disorders.

Finally, when we compared our study with the Swedish study, statistically significant differences were reported in the incidence rates of SCD and SUD. These differences could be explained by the different inclusion and exclusion criteria used by both studies. In particular, in the Swedish study all the accident cases were excluded and

54

only natural manner of death cases were included in the downstream analysis of the study, whereas in our study, all accidents and natural manner of death cases were included in the study. Since a significant number of MVA and drowning are caused by cardiovascular events ^{122,124}, excluding the accident cases may underestimated the incidence of SCD as shown in the results of the Swedish study. Furthermore, based on the WHO statistics, the obesity rate in Sweden is 20.5%, ¹⁵⁶ which is lower than the obesity rate in NL (35.2%) ¹²⁰. Therefore, the difference in data source and obesity rates may explain the differences in the incidence rates of SCD and SUD (SCD with negative autopsy (likely arrhythmia)) between both studies.

Similar to other studies used retrospective post mortem data, the present study has some strengths and limitations. The strengths of the study are as follows; a) the definition of SCD employed in this study was clearly stated since it is the most acceptable definition of SCD used so far ; b) the comprehensive and systematic nature of the data collection method was applied in a well-defined population without ascertainment bias; c) the use of a centralized database that contain all forensic data and autopsy reports from throughout the province, we captured up the vast majority of SCDs occurred in NL; d) the data is sufficient to provide an accurate estimation for SCD incidence rate, since the data includes death certificates, post mortem examination reports (external and internal), and other documents that explain the incident of SCD in detail; and e) we have tried to estimate the maximum number of SCD cases by reviewing accidental cause of death cases including drowning and MVA, which may have been directly precipitated by fatal arrhythmias.

55

The limitations of this study are similar to those reported by other studies such as; a) the retrospective nature of the study; b) the ME data used in this project focuses on the cause of death, and obvious issues from the medical charts are not acceded. However in the future of this research, we will obtain a consent to review medical records; c) lack of autopsy examination in some cases, although; autopsy was performed in ~ 87.4 % of the cases, and this number is considered higher than the autopsy rates reported in other postmortem population based studies 9,143,159 , d) the lack of molecular autopsy in some undetermined manner of death cases. In the upcoming steps of this research, we will obtain a consent from family members of the victims to conduct molecular autopsy; e) we may have underestimated the incidence of SCD, because we excluded all the cases in which the definition doesn't apply (i.e. unwitnessed cases that were last seen alive >24 hours or witnessed cases with symptoms > 1 hour) and we missed the cases of residents who suffered SCD while travelling out of province; f) ECGs were not available before death, thus we couldn't evaluate LQTS or other arrhythmogenic disorders; g) there was no expert cardiac pathologist reviewing the files; and h) even though post mortem and autopsy examination guidelines are available through the college of physicians and surgeons of NL, autopsy were usually performed in local hospitals, and variations in the quality of the examination and reports may occur, however all the reports in the province were validated by the chief medical examiner Dr. Simon Avis, which may minimize the variations among the reports throughout the province.

In conclusion, this study is one of the first studies to identify and characterize SCD in young people (2-50 years) in the province of Newfoundland and Labrador. We have reported a high overall incidence rate of 11 per 100,000 persons for the years 2009-
2013. The incidence of SCD increased with age and the most common causes of SCD were CAD followed by SUD (SCD with negative autopsy (likely arrhythmia)). Because CAD and SUD are preventable, strategies need to be set to prevent such occurrence as possible.

Our future plans aim to a) include data from 17 years (1997-2013); b) obtain DNA samples from the stored forensic tissues to asses known NL mutations causing SCD and assess the molecular causes of death in those most likely to be SCD in this cohort; c) assess the level of obesity in the SCD cohort and to examine the relationship between obesity and SCD; and d) determine any temporal changes in causes of death over the 17 years of data. We are planning in the near future to detect the possible potential genetic risk factors of SCD in NL. We expect to discover unique variants that may play an important role in increasing the risk of SCD and SUD among NL population, which is a founder population, thus detecting novel variants more significant than other populations. Because of the limitation of the available data and current guidelines regarding the molecular autopsy, the selection of cases for a molecular autopsy is not a uniform in the clinical practice. Therefore the future steps of this research will have a potential impact on the Medical Examiner guidelines by considering a molecular autopsy as a standard of care in all sudden unexplained deaths.

REFERENCES

1. Maron BJ. Sudden death in young athletes--lessons from the hank gathers affair. *N Engl J Med.* 1993;329(1):55-57.

2. de Vreede-Swagemakers JJ, Gorgels AP, Dubois-Arbouw WI, et al. Out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in the 1990's: A population-based study in the Maastricht area on incidence, characteristics and survival. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 1997;30(6):1500-1505.

3. van der Werf C, van Langen IM, Wilde AA. Sudden death in the young: What do we know about it and how to prevent? *Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol*. 2010;3(1):96-104.

4. Roberts WC. Sudden cardiac death: Definitions and causes. *Am J Cardiol*.
1986;57(15):1410-1413.

5. Mirchandani S, Phoon CK. Sudden cardiac death: A 2400-year-old diagnosis? *Int J Cardiol*. 2003;90(1):41-48.

6. Wren C. Sudden death in children and adolescents. *Heart*. 2002;88(4):426-431.

7. Tough SC, Green FH, Paul JE, Wigle DT, Butt JC. Sudden death from asthma in 108 children and young adults. *J Asthma*. 1996;33(3):179-188.

8. Tan HL, Hofman N, van Langen IM, van der Wal AC, Wilde AA. Sudden unexplained death: Heritability and diagnostic yield of cardiological and genetic examination in surviving relatives. *Circulation*. 2005;112(2):207-213.

 9. Risgaard B, Winkel BG, Jabbari R, et al. Burden of sudden cardiac death in persons aged 1 to 49 years: Nationwide study in Denmark. *Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol*.
 2014;7(2):205-211.

10. Straus SM, Bleumink GS, Dieleman JP, van der Lei J, Stricker BH, Sturkenboom
MC. The incidence of sudden cardiac death in the general population. *J Clin Epidemiol*.
2004;57(1):98-102.

11. Zheng ZJ, Croft JB, Giles WH, Mensah GA. Sudden cardiac death in the united states, 1989 to 1998. *Circulation*. 2001;104(18):2158-2163.

12. Dasanu V. Sudden natural death. AFH, J Transl Med. 2007;12(1-2):47-60.

 Doolan A, Langlois N, Chiu C, Ingles J, Lind JM, Semsarian C. Postmortem molecular analysis of KCNQ1 and SCN5A genes in sudden unexplained death in young Australians. *Int J Cardiol.* 2008;127(1):138-141.

14. Gale Encyclopedia of Medicine. Sudden cardiac death. <u>http://medical-</u>
<u>dictionary.thefreedictionary.com/sudden+cardiac+death</u>. Updated 2008. Accessed May
11, 2016.

15. Myerburg RJ. Scientific gaps in the prediction and prevention of sudden cardiac death. *J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol*. 2002;13(7):709-723.

16. Stattin EL, Westin IM, Cederquist K, et al. Genetic screening in sudden cardiac death in the young can save future lives. *Int J Legal Med.* 2016;130(1):59-66.

17. Hazinski MF, Field JM. 2010 American heart association guidelines for cardiopulmonary resuscitation and emergency cardiovascular care science. *Circulation*.
2010;122(Suppl):S639-S946.

Kaltman JR, Thompson PD, Lantos J, et al. Screening for sudden cardiac death in the young: Report from a national heart, lung, and blood institute working group. *Circulation*. 2011;123(17):1911-1918.

19. S. Lauson, B. Sinclair, A. A. Collier, F. Curtis, F. Van Petegem, B. A. Fernandez, A.
E. Williams, S. Connors, C. G. Templeton, K. Hodgkinson, R. Leather, S. Sanatani, L.
Arbour. (2014). A novel mutation in the *RYR2* gene (c.527 G>T, p.R176L) identified in a
4 generation family presents with a catecholaminergic polymorphic ventricular
tachycardia (CPVT) phenotype with variable penetrance. *Am. J. Hum. Genet.* San Diego,
CA, USA.

20. K. Hodgkinson, P. Boland, A. Bullen, F. Curtis, A. Collier, S. Stuckless, T.-L. Young,
B. Fernandez, A. J. Howes, S. Connors. (2014). Implantable cardioverter defibrillator
(ICD) therapy in two founder arrhythmogenic right ventricular cardiomyopathy (ARVC)
populations with mutations in TMEM43 (p.S358L) and PKP-2 (p.Q378X). when
genotype matters. *Am. J. Hum. Genet.* San Diego, CA, USA.

21. Merner ND, Hodgkinson KA, Haywood AF, et al. Arrhythmogenic right ventricular cardiomyopathy type 5 is a fully penetrant, lethal arrhythmic disorder caused by a missense mutation in the TMEM43 gene. *Am J Hum Genet*. 2008;82(4):809-821.

22. Chugh SS, Reinier K, Teodorescu C, et al. Epidemiology of sudden cardiac death: Clinical and research implications. *Prog Cardiovasc Dis*. 2008;51(3):213-228.

23. Cheng TO. Hippocrates and cardiology. Am Heart J. 2001;141(2):173-183.

24. Carturan E, Tester DJ, Brost BC, Basso C, Thiene G, Ackerman MJ. Postmortem genetic testing for conventional autopsy-negative sudden unexplained death: An evaluation of different DNA extraction protocols and the feasibility of mutational analysis from archival paraffin-embedded heart tissue. *Am J Clin Pathol.* 2008;129(3):391-397.

25. Chugh SS, Jui J, Gunson K, et al. Current burden of sudden cardiac death: Multiple source surveillance versus retrospective death certificate-based review in a large U.S. community. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2004;44(6):1268-1275.

26. Stecker EC, Reinier K, Marijon E, et al. Public health burden of sudden cardiac death in the United States. *Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol*. 2014;7(2):212-217.

27. Kong MH, Fonarow GC, Peterson ED, et al. Systematic review of the incidence of sudden cardiac death in the United States. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2011;57(7):794-801.

28. WHO Scientific Group on Sudden Cardiac Death World Health Organization. Sudden cardiac death : Report of a WHO scientific group.

http://www.who.int/iris/handle/10665/39554. Updated 1985. Accessed July 26, 2015.

29. Pilmer CM, Porter B, Kirsh JA, et al. Scope and nature of sudden cardiac death before age 40 in Ontario: A report from the cardiac death advisory committee of the office of the chief coroner. *Heart Rhythm.* 2013;10(4):517-523.

30. Zipes DP, Wellens HJ. Sudden cardiac death. Circulation. 1998;98(21):2334-2351.

31. Hinkle LE, Jr, Thaler HT. Clinical classification of cardiac deaths. *Circulation*.1982;65(3):457-464.

32. Deo R, Albert CM. Epidemiology and genetics of sudden cardiac death. *Circulation*.2012;125(4):620-637.

33. Fishman GI, Chugh SS, Dimarco JP, et al. Sudden cardiac death prediction and prevention: Report from a national heart, lung, and blood institute and heart rhythm society workshop. *Circulation*. 2010;122(22):2335-2348.

34. Albert CM, Chae CU, Grodstein F, et al. Prospective study of sudden cardiac death among women in the United States. *Circulation*. 2003;107(16):2096-2101.

35. Chugh SS, Kelly KL, Titus JL. Sudden cardiac death with apparently normal heart. *Circulation*. 2000;102(6):649-654.

36. Papadakis M, Raju H, Behr ER, et al. Sudden cardiac death with autopsy findings of uncertain significance: Potential for erroneous interpretation. *Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol.* 2013;6(3):588-596.

37. Behr ER, Casey A, Sheppard M, et al. Sudden arrhythmic death syndrome: A national survey of sudden unexplained cardiac death. *Heart*. 2007;93(5):601-605.

38. Kannel WB, Wilson PW, D'Agostino RB, Cobb J. Sudden coronary death in women. *Am Heart J.* 1998;136(2):205-212.

39. Margey R, Roy A, Tobin S, et al. Sudden cardiac death in 14- to 35-year olds in Ireland from 2005 to 2007: A retrospective registry. *Europace*. 2011;13(10):1411-1418.

40. Barrett-Connor E. Sex differences in coronary heart disease. why are women so superior? the 1995 ancel keys lecture. *Circulation*. 1997;95(1):252-264.

41. Bazett H. An analysis of the time-relations of electrocardiograms. *Ann Noninvasive Electrocardiol*. 1997;2(2):177-194.

42. Chugh SS, Chung K, Zheng Z, John B, Titus JL. Cardiac pathologic findings reveal a high rate of sudden cardiac death of undetermined etiology in younger women. *Am Heart J*. 2003;146(4):635-639.

43. Sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS). <u>http://www.medicinenet.com/sids/article.htm</u>.Updated 2015. Accessed March 14, 2016.

44. Hoffman HJ, Damus K, Hillman L, Krongrad E. Risk factors for SIDS. results of the national institute of child health and human development SIDS cooperative epidemiological study. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* 1988;533:13-30.

45. Becker LB, Han BH, Meyer PM, et al. Racial differences in the incidence of cardiac arrest and subsequent survival. *N Engl J Med.* 1993;329(9):600-606.

46. Krahn AD, Connolly SJ, Roberts RS, Gent M, ATMA Investigators. Diminishing proportional risk of sudden death with advancing age: Implications for prevention of sudden death. *Am Heart J*. 2004;147(5):837-840.

47. Neuspiel DR, Kuller LH. Sudden and unexpected natural death in childhood and adolescence. *JAMA*. 1985;254(10):1321-1325.

48. Behr ER, Dalageorgou C, Christiansen M, et al. Sudden arrhythmic death syndrome: Familial evaluation identifies inheritable heart disease in the majority of families. *Eur Heart J*. 2008;29(13):1670-1680.

49. World health Organization. The top 10 causes of death.

http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs310/en/. Updated 2012. Accessed November 23, 2015.

50. Wisten A, Forsberg H, Krantz P, Messner T. Sudden cardiac death in 15-35-year olds in sweden during 1992-99. *J Intern Med.* 2002;252(6):529-536.

51. Corrado D, Basso C, Schiavon M, Thiene G. Screening for hypertrophic cardiomyopathy in young athletes. *N Engl J Med.* 1998;339(6):364-369.

52. Noseworthy PA, Newton-Cheh C. Genetic determinants of sudden cardiac death. *Circulation*. 2008;118(18):1854-1863.

53. Brink PA, Crotti L, Corfield V, et al. Phenotypic variability and unusual clinical severity of congenital long-QT syndrome in a founder population. *Circulation*.
2005;112(17):2602-2610.

54. Definition of ventricular fibrillation.

http://www.medicinenet.com/script/main/art.asp?articlekey=5979. Updated 2012. Accessed May 12, 2016.

55. Weiss JN, Chen P, WU T, Siegerman C, Garfinkel A. Ventricular fibrillation: New insights into mechanisms. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* 2004;1015(1):122-132.

56. Josephson M, Wellens HJ. Implantable defibrillators and sudden cardiac death. *Circulation*. 2004;109(22):2685-2691.

57. Definition of sinus bradycardia.

http://www.medicinenet.com/script/main/art.asp?articlekey=19707. Updated 2012. Accessed May 12, 2016.

58. Luu M, Stevenson WG, Stevenson LW, Baron K, Walden J. Diverse mechanisms of unexpected cardiac arrest in advanced heart failure. *Circulation*. 1989;80(6):1675-1680.

59. Basso C, Calabrese F, Corrado D, Thiene G. Postmortem diagnosis in sudden cardiac death victims: Macroscopic, microscopic and molecular findings. *Cardiovasc Res*. 2001;50(2):290-300.

60. Candace H Schoppe, Patrick E Lantz, J Scott Denton. Pathology of sudden natural death. <u>http://emedicine.medscape.com/article/1680282-overview#a3</u>. Updated 2015. Accessed May 12, 2016.

61. Statistic Canada. Canadian corner and medical examiner database: Annual report/ introduction. <u>http://www.statcan.gc.ca/pub/82-214-x/2012001/int-eng.htm</u>. Updated 2015. Accessed May 12, 2016.

62. Doolan A, Langlois N, Semsarian C. Causes of sudden cardiac death in young Australians. *Med J Aust*. 2004;180(3):110.

63. Semsarian C, Ingles J, Wilde AA. Sudden cardiac death in the young: The molecular autopsy and a practical approach to surviving relatives. *Eur Heart J*. 2015;36(21):1290-1296.

64. Semsarian C, Hamilton RM. Key role of the molecular autopsy in sudden unexpected death. *Heart Rhythm*. 2012;9(1):145-150.

65. Ackerman MJ, Priori SG, Willems S, et al. HRS/EHRA expert consensus statement on the state of genetic testing for the channelopathies and cardiomyopathies: This document was developed as a partnership between the heart rhythm society (HRS) and the European heart rhythm association (EHRA). *Europace*. 2011;13(8):1077-1109.

66. Wilde AA, Behr ER. Genetic testing for inherited cardiac disease. *Nat Rev Cardiol*.2013;10(10):571-583.

67. Cerrone M, Priori SG. Genetics of sudden death: Focus on inherited channelopathies. *Eur Heart J.* 2011;32(17):2109-2118.

68. Corrado D, Basso C, Poletti A, Angelini A, Valente M, Thiene G. Sudden death in the young. is acute coronary thrombosis the major precipitating factor? *Circulation*. 1994;90(5):2315-2323.

69. Myerburg RJ, Junttila MJ. Sudden cardiac death caused by coronary heart disease. *Circulation*. 2012;125(8):1043-1052.

70. Kaikkonen KS, Kortelainen ML, Linna E, Huikuri HV. Family history and the risk of sudden cardiac death as a manifestation of an acute coronary event. *Circulation*.
2006;114(14):1462-1467.

71. Dekker LR, Bezzina CR, Henriques JP, et al. Familial sudden death is an important risk factor for primary ventricular fibrillation: A case-control study in acute myocardial infarction patients. *Circulation*. 2006;114(11):1140-1145.

72. Friedlander Y, Siscovick DS, Weinmann S, et al. Family history as a risk factor for primary cardiac arrest. *Circulation*. 1998;97(2):155-160.

73. Westaway SK, Reinier K, Huertas-Vazquez A, et al. Common variants in CASQ2, GPD1L, and NOS1AP are significantly associated with risk of sudden death in patients with coronary artery disease. *Circ Cardiovasc Genet*. 2011;4(4):397-402.

74. Schoenenberger AW, Radovanovic D, Stauffer J, et al. Acute coronary syndromes in young patients: Presentation, treatment and outcome. *Int J Cardiol*. 2011;148(3):300-304.

75. Pineda J, Marín F, Roldán V, Valencia J, Marco P, Sogorb F. Premature myocardial infarction: Clinical profile and angiographic findings. *Int J Cardiol*. 2008;126(1):127-129.

76. Jousilahti P, Puska P, Vartiainen E, Pekkanen J, Tuomilehto J. Parental history of premature coronary heart disease: An independent risk factor of myocardial infarction. *J Clin Epidemiol*. 1996;49(5):497-503.

77. Chugh SS, Reinier K, Singh T, et al. Determinants of prolonged QT interval and their contribution to sudden death risk in coronary artery disease: The Oregon sudden unexpected death study. *Circulation*. 2009;119(5):663-670.

78. Myoclinic staff. Hypertrophic-cardiomyopathy. <u>http://www.mayoclinic.org/diseases-</u> <u>conditions/hypertrophic-cardiomyopathy/home/ovc-20122102</u>. Updated 2015. Accessed May 12, 2016.

79. Jagdish Butany, Gursharan S. Soor, Adriana Luk, Anna Woo, Anthony Ralph-Edward, Heather Ross. Essential hypertrophic cardiomyopathy.

http://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/573857_7. Updated 2008. Accessed May 12, 2015.

80. Myoclinic staff. Dilated cardiomyopathy. <u>http://www.mayoclinic.org/diseases-</u> <u>conditions/dilated-cardiomyopathy/basics/definition/con-20032887</u>. Updated 2014. Accessed May 12, 2016.

81. Allen Patrick Burke, Jagdish Butany. Dilated cardiomyopathy pathology.
 <u>http://emedicine.medscape.com/article/2017823-overview#a8</u>. Updated 2015. Accessed
 May 12, 2015.

82. Allen Patrick Burke, Jagdish Butany. Arrhythmogenic right ventricular cardiomyopathy pathology. <u>http://emedicine.medscape.com/article/2017949-overview#a5</u>. Updated 2015. Accessed May 13, 2016.

83. Quarta G, Elliott PM. Diagnostic criteria for arrhythmogenic right ventricular cardiomyopathy. *Rev Esp Cardiol*. 2012;65(07):599-605.

84. Corrado D, Basso C, Pavei A, Michieli P, Schiavon M, Thiene G. Trends in sudden cardiovascular death in young competitive athletes after implementation of a preparticipation screening program. *JAMA*. 2006;296(13):1593-1601.

85. Tester DJ, Ackerman MJ. The role of molecular autopsy in unexplained sudden cardiac death. *Curr Opin Cardiol*. 2006;21(3):166-172.

86. Rodríguez-Calvo MS, Brion M, Allegue C, Concheiro L, Carracedo A. Molecular genetics of sudden cardiac death. *Forensic Sci Int*. 2008;182(1):1-12.

87. Campuzano O, Beltrán-Alvarez P, Iglesias A, Scornik F, Pérez G, Brugada R. Genetics and cardiac channelopathies. *Genet. Med.* 2010;12(5):260-267.

88. Wisten A, Boström IM, Mörner S, Stattin E. Mutation analysis of cases of sudden unexplained death, 15 years after death: Prompt genetic evaluation after resuscitation can save future lives. *Resuscitation*. 2012;83(10):1229-1234.

89. Campuzano O, Allegue C, Sarquella-Brugada G, et al. The role of clinical, genetic and segregation evaluation in sudden infant death. *Forensic Sci Int*. 2014;242:9-15.

90. Eckart RE, Scoville SL, Campbell CL, et al. Sudden death in young adults: A 25-year review of autopsies in military recruits. *Ann Intern Med.* 2004;141(11):829-834.

91. Haddad PM, Anderson IM. Antipsychotic-related QTc prolongation, torsade de pointes and sudden death. *Drugs*. 2002;62(11):1649-1671.

92. Kongsamut S, Kang J, Chen X, Roehr J, Rampe D. A comparison of the receptor binding and HERG channel affinities for a series of antipsychotic drugs. *Eur J Pharmacol.* 2002;450(1):37-41.

93. Sicouri S, Antzelevitch C. Sudden cardiac death secondary to antidepressant and antipsychotic drugs. *Expert Opin Drug Saf.* 2008.

94. Darke S, Kaye S, Duflou J. Comparative cardiac pathology among deaths due to cocaine toxicity, opioid toxicity and non-drug-related causes. *Addiction*.
2006;101(12):1771-1777.

95. O'Leary ME. Inhibition of HERG potassium channels by cocaethylene: A metabolite of cocaine and ethanol. *Cardiovasc Res.* 2002;53(1):59-67.

96. Qureshi AI, Suri MF, Guterman LR, Hopkins LN. Cocaine use and the likelihood of nonfatal myocardial infarction and stroke: Data from the third national health and nutrition examination survey. *Circulation*. 2001;103(4):502-506.

97. Albert CM, Manson JE, Cook NR, Ajani UA, Gaziano JM, Hennekens CH. Moderate alcohol consumption and the risk of sudden cardiac death among US male physicians. *Circulation*. 1999;100(9):944-950.

98. European Heart Rhythm Association, Heart Rhythm Society, Zipes DP, et al. ACC/AHA/ESC 2006 guidelines for management of patients with ventricular arrhythmias and the prevention of sudden cardiac death: A report of the American college of cardiology/American heart association task force and the European society of cardiology committee for practice guidelines (writing committee to develop guidelines for management of patients with ventricular arrhythmias and the prevention of sudden cardiac death). *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2006;48(5):e247-346.

99. Wannamethee G, Shaper AG. Alcohol and sudden cardiac death. *Br Heart J*.1992;68(5):443-448.

100. George A, Figueredo VM. Alcohol and arrhythmias: A comprehensive review. *J Cardiovasc Med (Hagerstown)*. 2010;11(4):221-228. 101. Ettinger PO, Wu CF, De La Cruz C, Weisse AB, Ahmed SS, Regan TJ. Arrhythmias and the "Holiday heart": Alcohol associated cardiac rhythm disorders. *Am Heart J*. 1978;95(5):555-562.

102. Lygouris G, Figueredo V. Alcohol and arrhythmias. OA Alcohol. 2014;18(2):2.

103. Veglio M, Chinaglia A, Borra M, Perin PC. Does abnormal QT interval prolongation reflect autonomic dysfunction in diabetic patients? QTc interval measure versus standardized tests in diabetic autonomic neuropathy. *Diabetic Med.* 1995;12(4):302-306.

104. Pourmoghaddas A, Hekmatnia A. The relationship between QTc interval and cardiac autonomic neuropathy in diabetes mellitus. In: *Biochemistry of diabetes and atherosclerosis*. Springer; 2003:125-128.

105. Lloyd-Mostyn RH, Watkins PJ. Defective innervation of heart in diabetic autonomic neuropathy. *Br Med J.* 1975;3(5974):15-17.

106. Nesto RW. Correlation between cardiovascular disease and diabetes mellitus:Current concepts. *Am J Med.* 2004;116(5):11-22.

107. Beckman JA, Creager MA, Libby P. Diabetes and atherosclerosis: Epidemiology, pathophysiology, and management. *JAMA*. 2002;287(19):2570-2581.

108. Govind S, Saha S, Brodin L, Ramesh S, Arvind S, Quintana M. Impaired myocardial functional reserve in hypertension and diabetes mellitus without coronary artery disease:

Searching for the possible link with congestive heart failure in the myocardial doppler in diabetes (MYDID) study II. *Am. J. Hypertens.* 2006;19(8):851-857.

109. Kloster R, Engelskjon T. Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP): A clinical perspective and a search for risk factors. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*. 1999;67(4):439-444.

110. Nashef L. Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: Terminology and definitions.*Epilepsia*. 1997;38(s11):S6-S8.

111. Bardai A, Lamberts RJ, Blom MT, et al. Epilepsy is a risk factor for sudden cardiac arrest in the general population. *PLoS One*. 2012;7(8):e42749.

112. Lamberts RJ, Blom MT, Novy J, et al. Increased prevalence of ECG markers for sudden cardiac arrest in refractory epilepsy. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*.
2015;86(3):309-313.

113. Ravesloot M, Van Maanen J, Hilgevoord A, Van Wagensveld B, de Vries N. Obstructive sleep apnea is underrecognized and underdiagnosed in patients undergoing bariatric surgery. *Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol.* 2012;269(7):1865-1871.

114. Sleep-related breathing disorders in adults: Recommendations for syndrome definition and measurement techniques in clinical research. the report of an American academy of sleep medicine task force. *Sleep*. 1999;22(5):667-689.

115. Shelton KE, Woodson H, Gay S, Suratt PM. Pharyngeal fat in obstructive sleep apnea. *Am Rev Respir Dis*. 1993;148(2):462-466.

116. Horner RL, Shea SA, McIvor J, Guz A. Pharyngeal size and shape during wakefulness and sleep in patients with obstructive sleep apnoea. *Q J Med*.
1989;72(268):719-735.

117. Valencia-Flores M, Orea A, Castano VA, et al. Prevalence of sleep apnea and
electrocardiographic disturbances in morbidly obese patients. *Obes Res.* 2000;8(3):262-269.

118. Doherty LS, Kiely JL, Swan V, McNicholas WT. Long-term effects of nasal continuous positive airway pressure therapy on cardiovascular outcomes in sleep apnea syndrome. *CHEST Journal*. 2005;127(6):2076-2084.

119. KRAL JG. Morbid obesity and related health risks. *Ann Intern Med.*1985;103(6_Part_2):1043-1047.

120. Statistic Canada. Description of chart 1 – prevalence of obesity, adjusted self-reported, by province/territory, household population aged 18 and older, Canada, 2011-2012. <u>http://www.statcan.gc.ca/daily-quotidien/140528/longdesc-cg140528c001-eng.htm</u>.
Updated 2014. Accessed October 29, 2015.

121. Twells LK, Gregory DM, Reddigan J, Midodzi WK. Current and predicted prevalence of obesity in Canada: A trend analysis. *CMAJ open*. 2014;2(1):E18-E26.

122. Potvin L, Guibert R, Loiselle J. Cardiovascular diseases and traffic accidents:Weighing the evidence. *J Saf Res.* 1994;24(4):233-241.

123. Oliva A, Flores J, Merigioli S, et al. Autopsy investigation and Bayesian approach to coronary artery disease in victims of motor-vehicle accidents. *Atherosclerosis*.
2011;218(1):28-32.

124. Ackerman MJ, Tester DJ, Porter CJ, Edwards WD. Molecular diagnosis of the inherited long-QT syndrome in a woman who died after near-drowning. *N Engl J Med*. 1999;341(15):1121-1125.

125. Kristiansson K, Naukkarinen J, Peltonen L. Isolated populations and complex disease gene identification. *Genome Biol.* 2008;9(8):109.

126. Charlesworth B. Effective population size and patterns of molecular evolution and variation. *Nat. Rev. Genet.* 2009;10(3):195-205.

127. Crawford M, Koertevlyessy T, Huntsman R, et al. Effects of religion, economics, and geography on genetic structure of Fogo island, Newfoundland. *Am J Hum Biol*. 1995;7(4):437-451.

128. Martin L, Crawford MH, Koertvelyessy T, Keeping D, Collins M, Huntsman R. The population structure of ten Newfoundland outports. *Human biology*. 2000:997-1016.

129. Parfrey PS, Davidson WS, Green JS. Clinical and genetic epidemiology of inherited renal disease in Newfoundland. *Kidney Int*. 2002;61(6):1925-1934.

130. Young T, Woods MO, Parfrey PS, Green JS, Hefferton D, Davidson WS. A founder effect in the Newfoundland population reduces the bardet-biedl syndrome I (BBS1) interval to 1 cM. *The American Journal of Human Genetics*. 1999;65(6):1680-1687.

131. Warden G, Harnett D, Green J, et al. A population-based study of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer: Evidence of pathologic and genetic heterogeneity. *Clin Genet*. 2013;84(6):522-530.

132. Zhai G, Zhou J, Woods MO, et al. Genetic structure of the Newfoundland and Labrador population: Founder effects modulate variability. *Eur. J. Hum. Genet.* 2015.

133. Rahman P, Jones A, Curtis J, et al. The Newfoundland population: A unique resource for genetic investigation of complex diseases. *Hum Mol Genet*. 2003;12(Suppl 2):R167-R172.

134. Gina Hamilton, Simon Avis, Fiona Curtis, Terry-Lynn Young, Sean Connors,Kathleen Hodgkinson. Scope and nature of young sudden cardiac death in Newfoundland& Labrador. *J Epidemiol Community Health*. 2013;67:e2.

135. Fatalities investigations act.

http://www.assembly.nl.ca/Legislation/sr/Annualstatutes/2011/c37-00001.c11.htm. Updated 2011. Accessed October 13, 2015.

136. World Health Organization. *International statistical classification of diseases and related health problems.* Vol 1. World Health Organization; 2004.

137. Statistic Canada. Table 051-0001. <u>http://www5.statcan.gc.ca/cansim/a05</u>. Updated
2013. Accessed August 18, 2015.

138. Centre for clinical research and biostatistics of the Chinese university of Hong Kong, sample size calculation, C.I. calculator: Single incidence rate.

http://www2.ccrb.cuhk.edu.hk/stat/. Accessed August 27, 2015.

139. Extremely significant?

http://www.graphpad.com/guides/prism/6/statistics/index.htm?extremely_significant_resu lts.htm. Updated 2015. Accessed March 15, 2016.

140. FDA. FDA drug safety communication: Revised recommendations for celexa (citalopram hydrobromide) related to a potential risk of abnormal heart rhythms with high doses. <u>http://www.fda.gov/drugs/drugsafety/ucm297391.htm</u>. Updated 2013. Accessed September 30, 2015.

141. Fox CS, Evans JC, Larson MG, Kannel WB, Levy D. Temporal trends in coronary heart disease mortality and sudden cardiac death from 1950 to 1999: The framingham heart study. *Circulation*. 2004;110(5):522-527.

142. Vaartjes I, Hendrix A, Hertogh EM, et al. Sudden death in persons younger than 40 years of age: Incidence and causes. *Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil*. 2009;16(5):592-596.

143. Papadakis M, Sharma S, Cox S, Sheppard MN, Panoulas VF, Behr ER. The magnitude of sudden cardiac death in the young: A death certificate-based review in England and wales. *Europace*. 2009;11(10):1353-1358.

144. Jouven X, Desnos M, Guerot C, Ducimetiere P. Predicting sudden death in the population: The Paris prospective study I. *Circulation*. 1999;99(15):1978-1983.

145. Fraley M, Birchem J, Senkottaiyan N, Alpert M. Obesity and the electrocardiogram. *Obes Rev.* 2005;6(4):275-281.

146. Mshui ME, Saikawa T, Ito K, Hara M, Sakata T. QT interval and QT dispersion before and after diet therapy in patients with simple obesity. *Proc Soc Exp Biol Med*. 1999;220(3):133-138.

147. Reinier K, Chugh SS. Obesity and sudden death: Visceral response? *Heart*.2015;101(3):165-166.

148. Wang TJ, Parise H, Levy D, et al. Obesity and the risk of new-onset atrial fibrillation. *JAMA*. 2004;292(20):2471-2477.

149. Havmoeller R, Reinier K, Teodorescu C, et al. Elevated plasma free fatty acids are associated with sudden death: A prospective community-based evaluation at the time of cardiac arrest. *Heart rhythm*. 2014;11(4):691-696.

150. Myo clinic. Obesity. http://www.mayoclinic.org/diseases-

<u>conditions/obesity/basics/complications/con-20014834</u>. Updated 2015. Accessed November 26, 2015.

151. National heart, lung and blood institute. Coronary heart disease risk factors. http://www.nhlbi.nih.gov/health/health-topics/topics/hd/atrisk. Updated 2015. Accessed November 11, 2015.

152. Shen W, Edwards WD, Hammill SC, Bailey KR, Ballard DJ, Gersh BJ. Sudden unexpected nontraumatic death in 54 young adults: A 30-year population-based study. *Am J Cardiol*. 1995;76(3):148-152.

153. Employment and social development Canada. Health - obesity.
<u>http://www4.hrsdc.gc.ca/.3ndic.1t.4r@-eng.jsp?iid=6</u>. Updated 2015. Accessed March 24, 2015.

154. Keith Collier. Malnutrition in Newfoundland and Labrador. <u>http://www.heritage.nf.ca/articles/society/malnutrition.php</u>. Updated 2011. Accessed October 27, 2015.

155. Georgios Athanasiadis, Frank Grønlund Jørgensen, Jade Yu Cheng, Peter C.
Kjærgaard, Mikkel Heide Schierup, and Thomas Mailund. Recent genetic history of
Denmark. <u>http://www.ashg.org/2015meeting/pages/online-planner.shtml</u>. Updated 2015.
Accessed October 29, 2015.

156. World health Organization. Obesity (body mass index >= 30) (age-standardized estimate) data by country. <u>http://apps.who.int/gho/data/view.main.2450A?lang=en</u>.
Updated 2014. Accessed October 30, 2015.

157. John Mannion. The Irish in Newfoundland.

http://www.heritage.nf.ca/articles/society/irish-newfoundland.php. Updated 2003.

Accessed November 11, 2015.

158. The World Factbook. Obesity- adult prevalence rate .

 $\underline{https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/fields/2228.html \# download.$

Updated 2014. Accessed October 29, 2015.

159. Hofer F, Fellmann F, Schläpfer J, Michaud K. Sudden cardiac death in the young (5-39 years) in the canton of vaud, switzerland. *BMC Cardiovasc Disord*. 2014;14(1):140.

APPENDICES

Appendix A: Copyright approval to adapt and use the figure from *Campuzano O et al* (2010)

RightsLink - Your Account

1 of 3

https://s100.copyright.com/MyAccount/viewPrintableLicenseDetails?re..

	Jul 07, 20
This, Agreement between Rahaf details and the terms and conditi	AlKhateb ("You") and Nature Publishing Group ("Nature Publishing Group") consists of your licensi ons provided by Nature Publishing Group and Copyright Clearance Center.
License Number	3879071377975
License date	May 30, 2016
Licensed Content Publisher	Nature Publishing Group
Licensed Content Publication	Genetics in Medicine
Licensed Content Title	Genetics and cardiac channelopathies
Licensed Content Author	Oscar Campuzano, Pedro Beltran-Alvarez, Anna Iglesias, Fabiana Scornik, Guillermo Perez et al
Licensed Content Date	Apr 8, 2010
Licensed Content Volume Number	12
Licensed Content Issue Number	5
Type of Use	reuse in a dissertation / thesis
Requestor type	academic/educational
Format	electronic
Portion	figures/tables/illustrations
Number of figures/tables /illustrations	1
High-res required	no
Figures	Arrhythmogenic factors. Arrhythmogenesis depends on the critical interaction between environmental and genetic factors. The equilibrium prevents the arrhythmias. Alteration of only or may already induce arrhythmogenesis.
Author of this NPG article	no
Your reference number	
Title of your thesis / dissertation	Sudden Cardiac death (SCD) in young (2y-50y) in Newfoundland & Labrador: 2009-2013
Expected completion date	Oct 2016
Estimated size (number of pages)	120
Requestor Location	Rahaf AlKhateb 76A McNiven Place
	St.John's, NL A1A 4X1 Canada Attn: Rahaf AlKhateb
Billing Type	Invoice
Billing Address	Rahaf AlKhateb 76A McNiven Place

2016-07-07 6:00 PN

RightsLink - Your Account

https://s100.copyright.com/MyAccount/viewPrintableLicenseDetails?re..

	/ terr. rearran / trend
Total	0.00 USD
Total	0.00 USD
Terms and Conditions	

Attn: Rahaf AlKhateh

Terms and Conditions for Permissions

Nature Publishing Group hereby grants you a non-exclusive license to reproduce this material for this purpose, and for no other use, subject to the conditions below:

- NPG warrants that it has, to the best of its knowledge, the rights to license reuse of this material. However, you should
 ensure that the material you are requesting is original to Nature Publishing Group and does not carry the copyright of
 another entity (as credited in the published version). If the credit line on any part of the material you have requested
 indicates that it was reprinted or adapted by NPG with permission from another source, then you should also seek
 permission from that source to reuse the material.
- 2. Permission granted free of charge for material in print is also usually granted for any electronic version of that work, provided that the material is incidental to the work as a whole and that the electronic version is essentially equivalent to, or substitutes for, the print version. Where print permission has been granted for a fee, separate permission must be obtained for any additional, electronic re-use (unless, as in the case of a full paper, this has already been accounted for during your initial request in the calculation of a print run).NB: In all cases, web-based use of full-text articles must be authorized separately through the 'Use on a Web Site' option when requesting permission.
- Permission granted for a first edition does not apply to second and subsequent editions and for editions in other languages (except for signatories to the STM Permissions Guidelines, or where the first edition permission was granted for free).
- 4. Nature Publishing Group's permission must be acknowledged next to the figure, table or abstract in print. In electronic form, this acknowledgement must be visible at the same time as the figure/table/abstract, and must be hyperlinked to the journal's homepage.
- 5. The credit line should read:

Reprinted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd: [JOURNAL NAME] (reference citation), copyright (year of publication)

For AOP papers, the credit line should read:

Reprinted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd: [JOURNAL NAME], advance online publication, day month year (doi: 10.1038/sj.[JOURNAL ACRONYM].XXXXX)

Note: For republication from the British Journal of Cancer, the following credit lines apply.

Reprinted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd on behalf of Cancer Research UK: [JOURNAL NAME] (reference citation), copyright (year of publication)For AOP papers, the credit line should read: Reprinted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd on behalf of Cancer Research UK: [JOURNAL NAME], advance online publication, day month year (doi: 10.1038/sj.[JOURNAL ACRONYM].XXXXX)

6. Adaptations of single figures do not require NPG approval. However, the adaptation should be credited as follows:

Adapted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd: [JOURNAL NAME] (reference citation), copyright (year of publication)

Note: For adaptation from the British Journal of Cancer, the following credit line applies.

Adapted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd on behalf of Cancer Research UK: [JOURNAL NAME] (reference citation), copyright (year of publication)

7. Translations of 401 words up to a whole article require NPG approval. Please visit <u>http://www.macmillanmedicalcommunications.com</u> for more information. Translations of up to a 400 words do not require NPG approval. The translation should be credited as follows:

Translated by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd: [JOURNAL NAME] (reference citation), copyright (year of

2016-07-07 6:00 PN

2 of 3

RightsLink - Your Account

publication).

Note: For translation from the British Journal of Cancer, the following credit line applies. Translated by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd on behalf of Cancer Research UK: [JOURNAL NAME] (reference citation), copyright (year of publication)

We are certain that all parties will benefit from this agreement and wish you the best in the use of this material. Thank you. Special Terms:

v1.1

Questions? customercare@copyright.com or +1-855-239-3415 (toll free in the US) or +1-978-646-2777.

2016-07-07 6:00 PM

Appendix B: Copyright approval to adapt and use the figure from Rahman P et al (2003)

RightsLink - Your Account

https://s100.copyright.com/MyAccount/viewPrintableLicenseDetails?re..

OXFORD UNIVERSITY PRESS LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Jul 07, 2016

This Agreement between Rahaf AlKhateb ("You") and Oxford University Press ("Oxford University Press") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by Oxford University Press and Copyright Clearance Center.

License Number	3879071030564
License date	May 30, 2016
Licensed Content Publisher	Oxford University Press
Licensed Content Publication	Human Molecular Genetics
Licensed Content Title	The Newfoundland population: a unique resource for genetic investigation of complex diseases:
Licensed Content Author	Proton Rahman, Albert Jones, Joseph Curtis, Sylvia Bartlett, Lynette Peddle, Bridget A. Fernandez, Nelson B. Freimer
Licensed Content Date	10/15/2003
Type of Use	Thesis/Dissertation
Institution name	
Title of your work	Sudden Cardiac death (SCD) in young (2y-50y) in Newfoundland & Labrador: 2009-2013
Publisher of your work	n/a
Expected publication date	Oct 2016
Permissions cost	0.00 USD
Value added tax	0.00 USD
Total	0.00 USD
Requestor Location	Rahaf AlKhateb 76A McNiven Place
	St.John's, NL A1A 4X1 Canada
Billing Type	
Billing Address	Rahaf AlKhateb 76A McNiven Place
	St.John's, NL A1A 4X1 Canada Attn: Rahaf AlKhateb
Total	0.00 USD
Total	0.00 USD
Terms and Conditions	

STANDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS FOR REPRODUCTION OF MATERIAL FROM AN OXFORD UNIVERSITY PRESS JOURNAL

1. Use of the material is restricted to the type of use specified in your order details. 2. This permission covers the use of the material in the English language in the following territory: world. If you have requested additional permission to translate this material, the terms and conditions of this reuse will be set out in clause 12. 3. This permission is limited to the particular use authorized in (1) above and does not allow you to sanction its use elsewhere in any other format other than specified above, nor does it apply to quotations, images, artistic works etc that have been reproduced

2016-07-07 6:10 PN

RightsLink - Your Account

from other sources which may be part of the material to be used.

4. No alteration, omission or addition is made to the material without our written consent. Permission must be re-cleared with Oxford University Press if/when you decide to reprint.

5. The following credit line appears wherever the material is used: author, title, journal, year, volume, issue number, pagination, by permission of Oxford University Press or the sponsoring society if the journal is a society journal. Where a journal is being published on behalf of a learned society, the details of that society must be included in the credit line.

6. For the reproduction of a full article from an Oxford University Press journal for whatever purpose, the corresponding author of the material concerned should be informed of the proposed use. Contact details for the corresponding authors of all Oxford University Press journal contact can be found alongside either the abstract or full text of the article concerned, accessible from www.oxfordjournals.org Should there be a problem clearing these rights, please contact journals.permissions@oup.com
7. If the credit line or acknowledgement in our publication indicates that any of the figures, images or photos was reproduced,

drawn or modified from an earlier source it will be necessary for you to clear this permission with the original publisher as well. If this permission has not been obtained, please note that this material cannot be included in your publication/photocopies. 8. While you may exercise the rights licensed immediately upon issuance of the license at the end of the licensing process for the

transaction, provided that you have disclosed complete and accurate details of your proposed use, no license is finally effective unless and until full payment is received from you (either by Oxford University Press or by Copyright Clearance Center (CCC)) as provided in CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions. If full payment is not received on a timely basis, then any license preliminarily granted shall be deemed automatically revoked and shall be void as if never granted. Further, in the event that you breach any of these terms and conditions or any of CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions or any of CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions, the submatically revoked and shall be void as if never granted. Further, in the event that you breach any of these terms and conditions or any of CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions, the license is automatically revoked and shall be void as if never granted. Use of materials as described in a revoked license, as well as any use of the materials beyond the scope of an unrevoked license, may constitute copyright infingement and Oxford University Press reserves the right to take any and all action to protect its copyright in the materials.

9. This license is personal to you and may not be sublicensed, assigned or transferred by you to any other person without Oxford University Press's written permission.

10. Oxford University Press reserves all rights not specifically granted in the combination of (i) the license details provided by you and accepted in the course of this licensing transaction, (ii) these terms and conditions and (iii) CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions.

11. You hereby indemnify and agree to hold harmless Oxford University Press and CCC, and their respective officers, directors, employs and agents, from and against any and all claims arising out of your use of the licensed material other than as specifically authorized pursuant to this license.

12. Other Terms and Conditions:

v1.4

Questions? customercare@copyright.com or +1-855-239-3415 (toll free in the US) or +1-978-646-2777.

2016-07-07 6:10 PM

2 of 2

Appendix C: Copy of final report

Office of the Chief Medic	al Examiner		FINAL F	REPORT	
				File Number	
Name	Age	9	Sex	_ Date of Birth	
Date of Death		Place of D	Death		
Address					
Occupation					
Immediate cause of death	(a)				
	DUE TO or a	as a consec	uence of		
	(b)				
	DUE TO or a	as a consec	uence of		
Other significant conditions	(c)				
not casually related to the					
immediate cause (a)					
Autopsy: Yes No Na	me of Pathologist				
Manner of Death: Natural _	Accident		Suicide	Homicide	Undetermined
Circumstances of Death:					
In your opinion was this death	preventable?	Yes No			
Public inquiry recommended		Yes No			
Comments:					
Name and Address of attendir	ng Physician				
Date body released			Funeral H	ome	
,			a medica	examiner for the Province	of Newfoundland an
Labrador, appointed under th ascertain the cause and mann best of my knowledge and bel	ne Fatalities Invest er of death and tha ief.	igations Ac t the facts o	t, do certif contained h	y that I did make all reaso erein regarding the death are	nable investigations
Medical Examiner		Date		Chief Medical Examiner	

Appendix D: Copy of external examination report and autopsy protocol

Newfoundland Office of the Chief I	& Labrador Medical Examiner EX	AMINATION REPORT	Form ME 2
Name	File Number	\frown	Symbols
Age Sex Rac	e Place of Exam		Abrasion 😂
Date of Death	Date of Examination	\ <i>\\\\\</i>	Bruise O
Clothing:		· · · ·	Scar ¥ Fracture ¥
Valuables:			1
		110	
Disposition of Valuables		/ ·. () / · · ·	$\langle \rangle \rangle$
Evidence of Injury:			
Evidence of Treatment:			11
		Tand	hand
Height Weight 7	Tattoo or distinguishing marks	000 *	1-000
Lividity: Present Abs	ent Back Front Left	_ Right	/
Color: Normal	Other Fixed: Y N	$\left\{ \cup \right\} \cup \left\{ \cup \right\}$	
Rigidity: None Slight	t Moderate Full		
Hairline: Normal Rec	ceded Head Hair: Color Le	ngth \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \	()
Body Hair: Male Fen	nale Average Reduced Pro	eadolescent \ \ \ \ \	h h
Scalp Ears			J a
Eyes: Closed Open _	Color Arcus	6.5.	· Y
Conjunctiva			
Nose	Mouth	/	1
Teeth: Natural: Upper	lower Edentulous: upper lo	ower	ΛîΛΙ
Face	Neck	(*	1) (18)
Chest	Abdomen		$1) \downarrow 111$
Back	Genitalia)	(1)
Upper limbs	Lower limbs	h.	
Toxicology: Yes I	No	- NI	MN
Summary (History and relev	ant findings):		
Cause of Death			
Manner of Death: Natural	Accident Suicide Homici	ide Undetermined	
I hereby certify that I have circumstances surrounding det the causes and manner stated	examined the body and, in my opinion its ap thi indicate that the named person died on the ab herein.	opearance and the ove date and from	dillo
Medical Examiner	Print Name	Chief Medical Examiner	_

		AUTOP	SY PROTOCOL			
CASE NUMBER						
AGE S	SEX :					
AUTHORITY						
FINGERPRINTS			PHOTOGRAPHY	Y		
DATE OF DEATH			EXAMINATION	DATE_		
PATHOLOGIST			ASSISTANT			
TIME BEGAN			TIME FINISHED)		
AUTOPSY			INSPECTION			
CLOTHING 1) 2) 3) 4) 5) 6) 7) 8) 9)						Abbreviations CW -cut away prior to receipt R -removal prior to receipt D -defect (gsw, knife) B -blood-stained T -torn F -soiled with feces U -urine-stained WM -white metal YM -yellow metal
OTHER ITEMS WITH	OR UPON BODY (N	OT Rx)	NO JEV	VELRY		
EXTERNAL EXAMIN	ATION					
Development:	Normal	Other				
Race: White	Black Other					
Sav: Mala	Eamala Fatus	Infant	Child		Adolescent	
Duild Clicke a	Augus	mant	Clina	I	Addrescent	
Bulla: Slight x	Average		x	Large/N	/luscular/Heavy	set
Age: appare	ent; recorded	d y	ears mths.		weeks	days
Length: feet crown-rump	inscr chest	m.	crown-ł head	neel		
Nutritional status:	Emaciated	х	Average	х	Obese	Very Obese
Weight:	lbs.		kg. Unclothed		Clothed	
Preservation: Good	Very early	Early	Moderate		Advanced Bone	es
Embalmed: No	Yes					
Lividity:	Absent Reduced		Ill-defined	Develop	ped Well-D	eveloped
1	Back Front Right	Left Up	per Lower	Patchy		
Color: N Rigidity:	Normal Other None Slight Modera	te	Full/We	ell	Markee	l/Muscular

Hairline: Normal Recededis. On top Back of head Head hair:					Са	ISE #	
Hairline: Normal Recededis. On top Back of head Head hair:							
Head hair: amount character color length (max) ins. Eyebrows:	Hairline;	Normal	Receded_	ins,	On top	Back of bea	<u>व्</u> ते
amount character color length (max) ms. Eyebrows:	Head hair:					3 13 (-> /
Eyebrows:		amount	char	acter	color	length (me	ix) ms.
Bear d: Moustache: Body hair: Male Female Preadolescent Slight Average Plentiful Scalp:	Eyebrows:						
Body hair: Male Female Preadolescent Slight Average Plentifit Scalp:	Beard:	M	oustache:		1		
Scalp: Lobespierced: right z left z Eyres: Closed Open Clear Slighthydondy Clondy Opaque	Body hair: Male	Female	Prea	lolesceni	Slight	Average	Plentifu
Ears: Lobespierced: right r left r	Scalp:				•		
Eyes: Closed Open Clear Slightlydoudy Clondy Opaque hides Arous Pupils mm Lens opacities Other mm Month:	Ears:	э.		Lobespiera	ed: 'ngh	txle:	ñx
Lyes. Closed Open Creat Dagger, and y y	Ever Closed		Clear	Slichtlyclon	iv Clou	dy Opequ	16
Intes Arcus Pupusmax Lens opacities Other	LYES, CIUSED	Орец	CIULI B-In	101610	-,	-y - į -	
Nose:	Indes	ATCLIS	Pupus.				
Most: Upper Mouth: Upper Teefh: Edentulous Natural Face: Dentures: Neck:		pacines					
Mouth: Upper Teefn: Edentations Natural Face:	Nose:						
Teefh: Edentitious Natural Dentures: Lower Face:	Mouth:		• •		-	Uppi	य · .
Face:	Tæeth:	Edentulous	Natural		⊥	ENTURES: LOW	- -
Neck: Pector al Area/Breasts: Abdomen: Limbs: Equally.Symmetrically.Developed Genitalia: Circumcised Uncircumcised Back/Buttocks: Markings: Scars: (diagram as required) Tatioos: (diagram as required) Other surface features:	Face:					2	
Pector al Area/Breasts: Abdomen: Limbs: Equally.Symmetrically.Developed Genitalia: Circumcised Genitalia: Circumcised Back/Buttocks:	Neck:					N. Malanta in the second	
Abdomen:	Pectoral Area/Brea	sts:				99. I	
Limbs: Equally.Symmetrically.Developed Genitalia: Circumcised Uncircumcised Back/Buttocks: Markings: Scars: (diagram as required) Tatioos: (diagram as required) Other surface features:	Abdomen:	•					
Genitalia: Circumcised Uncircumcised Back/Buttocks: Markings: Soars: (diagram as required) Tatioos: (diagram as required) Other surface features:	Limbs: Equally	y.Symmetrical	ly.Developed				
Back/Buttocks: Markings: Scars: (diagram as required) Tatioos: (diagram as required) Other surface features:	Genitalia: Circumcia	sed		ised	_		*
Markings: Scars: (diagram as required) Tatio cs: (diagram as required) Other surface features:	Back/Buttocks:						
Soars: (diagram as required) Tatioos: (diagram as required) Other surface features:	Markinøs:						
Tatioos: (diagram as required) Other surface features:	Scate: (diagram a	s required).				N	
Tatioos: (diagram as required) Other surface features:		/					
Other surface features:	Tatioos: (diagram	as required)		20 1			
	Other surface feat	LE BE:			Ċ		
			÷				

Photos taken:	Yes	No	Police		Per	rsonal	
Medical Record Se	een;	No		Yes_			25#2
Medications with b	ody;	No	Yes	<u>. </u>	See	list	-
Evidence Submitte	d;	No	Yes				
Handweshing	S	Head hair	Standard	Ç	Clothing	Fingema	il Clippings
Repe Kit		Paint chips	Glass	F	ibers	Hairs	
Shot	Wads		Guzpowd	Τ		Bullet(s) 🛛 _	

Evidence of Treatment (diagram as required)

÷

-

<u>Evidence of Injury</u> (diagram as required)

• •

. .

Case #_

1		
<u>Inter</u>	<u>nal Examination</u>	
	Brain	- <u>Em</u>
	Heart	_ <u>9771</u>
	R. Lung	em .
	L. Lung	gm
	Liver	. gm
	Spleen	gm .
	R. Kidney	राम्ट
	L. Kidney B	<u>m</u>
	R. PleuralI	<u>л</u>
	L. Pleuralm	1
	Pericardial m	1 .
3	Peritoneal mi	
1	Stomachml	8
		2
E	312dderm	· ·
· · · -		
G	fall bladder I	<u>1</u>
В	ody wall fat in	. (<u>11187</u>)
A	ppendir: Present	Absent
U	ierus	
. <u>"</u> Tì	ibes	
0-	varies	
Special N	otes:	

Case#__

Centrel Nervous System

Neck

Cavities

Cardiovascular

Respiratory

Espatobiliary

Lymphoreticular

Uinary

Gaital

Genointestinel

Enlocine

Musculoskalatel

Missellaneous

Appendix E: Copy of scene report

Newfoundland & Labrador Office of the Chief Medical Examiner

SCENE REPORT

Form ME 1

File Number	_					
Name		Age	Sex	Date of Bi	rth	Race
Address					Phone	
Occupation			Employer			
Next of kin	A	Address			Phone	
Relationship	Notified _	By				
Source of identification			Positive	Tentative	Unknown	Confirmed
Place of Death			Hospital:	DOA ER	OR PORR	Inpatient Nursing home
Last seen alive	_ Time		By		Phone	
Death occurred	Time		Witness		Phone	
Found dead	Time		By		Phone	
Pronounced	_ Time		By		Phone	
Incident of trauma	I	Date	F	At work	Locat	ion
Doctor at scene Name			Officer	at scene	Name	
Attending or Family Physician			/	Address		
Pertinent Medical History:						

Circumstances surrounding death:

Scene diagram

Temperature _____ Outside weather _____

Signature of Officer or Medical Examiner
Appendix F: Extraction Form*

	and and in the second statements and second statements and
Data	
Collection	
1 10001 2	
tutopsy *	A REAL PROPERTY AND A REAL
Number	and the second se
lestal Coda	
Ostal Code	
ear of Birth	
ate of death	
Sex	
leight (cm)	
Halabe (het)	
weight (kg)	
3MI	
Manner of	
Jeath	
and Carton	
leath Factor	
-	
Cause of	
Death	
100 C	
Underlying	
pathology	
(pick I or	
more)	
Description	
PLEVIOUSIA	
known	
cardiac	
disease	
If yes,	
indicate	
underlying	
pathology	
(pick 1 or	
more)	
If yes,	
indicate	
additional	
information	
of interest	
Itacting	
resting	
penormea,	
previous	
nealth	
records)	
Cardiac risk	
factors	
S	
Other	
potentially	
contributory	
madical	
anditions	
conditions	
Alexienter	
medications	

*This form was designed by **Gina Hamilton** (a master student who assented a direct comparison between cases of SCD in NL in 2008 with a comparable study in Ontario from the same year. This data doesn't overlap with this thesis)

Man	
Non-	
prescription	
or	
recreational	5. The second
arugs (not	
including	
vitamins)	
Circumstance	
s/location of	- 161 - 16
death	
Activity level	
at onset of	
fatal event	
Cancify if	
Specity in	
known	
Symptoms in	
preceding 24	
hours	
If symptoms,	
circumstance	
s (same	
definitions as	
above)	
Symptoms	
prior to	
preceding 24	
hours	
If symptoms,	
circumstance	
s (same	
definitions as	
above)	
Were symptoms	
preceding death	
investigated?	
List/summarize	
investigations/tes	
t recults!	
C. Contract	
Reported	
family history	
of sudden	
death or	
arrhythmia	
If yes	
circumstance	
s of death	
If positive	
family history	
of sudden	
death, closest	
affected	
individual	
Genetic	
Testing?	
Additional	
comments	
from the	
narrative	

Study number I gave a number for each case to define them Study year The year in which the file was created Autopsy number ME file number Address As listed in the final report The year of birth of the subject as listed in the final Year of birth report The age of the subject at death as listed in the final Age at death report Date of death The date of death of the subject as listed in the final report (dd/mm/yyyy) 1) Male Sex 2) Female As listed in the autopsy report (cm) Height Weight As listed in the autopsy report (Kg) BMI Calculated based on the weight and height (Kg/m^2) **BMI** categories 1) <19.9 (underweight) 2) 20-24.9 (normal) 3) 25-29.9 (overweight) 4) 30-34.9 (obese) 5) >35 (morbid obese) Manner of death 1) Natural-cardiac 2) Accident 3) Undetermined 4) Natural-other 5) Natural-central nervous system (CNS) 6) Natural-gastrointestinal (GI) 7) Natural-genitourinary (GU) 8) Natural-musculoskeletal 9) Natural-respiratory 10) Natural-hepatobiliary systems 11) Natural-endocrine Medical cause of death As listed in the final report 1) CAD Underlying pathology 2) Congenital heart disease (CHD) 3) Cardiomyopathy 4) Unknown or no anatomic cause of death, 5) Other Previously known cardiac disease 1) Yes 2) No If previously known cardiac disease 1) CAD present: indicate the underlying 2) CHD 3) Cardiomyopathy pathology 4) Valvular heart disease 5) Other

Appendix G: The description of the collected variables.

If previously known cardiac disease	A details about the past cardiac history were provided
present indicate details about the	based on the medical charts, scene report and final
cardiac history	reports
Cardiac risk factors	1) Smoking
	2) DM
	3) Hypertension (HTN)
	4) Elevated blood cholesterol
	5) Obesity (BMI>30)
Presence of any other potentially	1) Yes
contributory medical conditions based	2) No
on investigating coroner information	
If any other potentially contributory	Details about the medical conditions were provided
medical conditions present: list all the	based on the final report, scene report and medical
medical conditions	charts
Presence any medications prescribed	1) Yes
before death	2) No
If medications prescribed before death	Details about all medications prescribed before death
list all medications	as listed in the final report, medical charts and scene
	report
Presence any non-prescription or	1) Yes
recreational drugs (not including	2) No
vitamins) in the blood based on the	
toxicology reports	
If any non-prescription or recreational	Details about any non-prescription or recreational
drugs present: list them	drugs were provided based on the final report, scene
	report and toxicology report
Circumstances and location of death	1) Home
	2) Workplace
	3) School
	4) Other
	5) Unknown
The level of activity at the time of	This information was provided based on the narrative
death (if available)	part in the final report or eye witnesses declaration in
	the police report
	1) Rest
	2) Sieeping 2) Light to moderate level of activity including doily
	5) Light to moderate level of activity including daily
	 Moderate to vigorous level of pativity (running)
	4) Moderate to vigorous rever of activity (running,
	5) Other
The location of the death if available	5) Other This information was provided based on the final
The location of the death if available	report and scene report
Presence of any symptoms in the	1) Syncone
preceding 24 hours before death	2) Presyncope
proceeding 2+ nours before dealin	3) Chest pain
	4) Palnitation
	5) Cardiac arrest

	6) Shortness of breath
	7) Other
Presence of symptoms prior to the	1) Syncope
preceding 24 hours of death	2) Presyncope
	3) Chest pain
	4) Palpitation
	5) Cardiac arrest
	6) Shortness of breath
	7) Other
If the symptoms preceding the death	1) Yes
present: were they investigated?	2) No
The investigations' results	Details were provided based on the final report, scene
	report, or medical report
Reported family history of SCD or	1) Yes
arrhythmia	2) No
If positive family history of SCD,	1) Sibling
indicate the closest affected individual	2) Child, parent
	3) Second degree relative
	4) Third degree relative
	5) Unknown
The presence of any genetic testing	1) Yes
	2) No
Is the nature of death cardiac?	1) Yes
	2) No
	3) Possible
Was an autopsy performed	1) Yes
	2) No
SCD classification	1) Group A
	2) Group B
	3) Group C
	4) Group D
If CAD presented what is the severity	The information was provided based on the autopsy
of narrowing in the coronary artery	report
If definite or probable SCD indicate if	1) Yes
there was any anatomic cause or	2) No
underlying structural disease	
Was the disease ischemic or non-	1) Ischemic
ischemic	2) Non ischemic
Was the case excluded?	1) No
	2) Yes
If the case was excluded indicate the	1) Non cardiac etiology
exclusion criterion used	2) Post operation cases
	3) definition doesn't apply: witnessed cases with > 1
	hour of symptoms, or un-witnessed case that last
	seen alive >24 hours
	4) Not sudden or not unexpected cases
	5) Out of province origin

The presence of any contributing	1)	Yes
factors.	2)	No
If contributing factors present,	1)	Blood alcohol level $\geq 24 \text{ mmol/l}$
indicate the contributing factor	2)	Any blood level of cocaine
	3)	Morbid obesity (BMI>50)
	4)	Insulin dependent diabetes mellitus + end organ
		damage
	5)	Epilepsy
	6)	Hazard condition in accident cases (bad weather,
		speed, seatbelt, helmet or moose)
	7)	Toxic level of drugs in the blood
	8)	Combined medical condition
Body organs weight measured in	•	Brain
grams from autopsy reports, if	•	Heart
autopsy was performed	•	Right ling
	•	Left lung
	•	Liver
	•	Spleen
	•	Right kidney
	•	Left kidney
	•	Pancreas
Likelihood of SCD	1)	SCD group
	2)	Non SCD group

Age	Year	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	Total
group	sex						
2-50	Male	30	28	25	31	20	134
	Female	6	9	8	10	7	40
	Total	36	37	33	41	27	174
2-18	Male	1	0	3	0	1	5
	Female	0	0	1	0	1	2
	Total	1	0	4	0	2	7
19-29	Male	1	2	1	4	2	10
	Female	1	2	1	1	1	6
	Total	2	4	2	5	3	16
30-40	Male	10	8	2	7	3	30
	Female	0	3	0	5	1	9
	Total	10	11	2	12	4	39
41-50	Male	18	18	19	20	14	89
	Female	5	4	6	4	4	23
	Total	23	22	25	24	18	112
15-35	Male	9	4	3	8	3	27
	Female	1	3	2	2	3	11
	Total	10	7	5	10	6	38
	Male	12	10	6	11	6	45
2-40	Female	1	5	2	6	3	17
	Total	13	15	8	17	9	62
	Male	28	28	23	28	17	124
2-49	Female	6	8	8	9	7	38
	Total	34	36	31	37	24	162

Appendix H: The number of cases in SCD group*

* SCD Group: group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor; group B: natural or undetermined death with one contributing factor OR accidental deaths without any factor explaining the accident.

Age	Year	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013
group	sex					
2-50	Male	159,600	159,646	158,744	157,336	155,851
	Female	160,132	159,676	158,597	157,315	155,990
	Total	319,732	319,322	317,341	314,651	311,841
2-18	Male	47,488	46,974	46,775	46,518	46,117
	Female	45,222	44,901	44,652	44,314	44,070
	Total	92,710	91,875	91,427	90,832	90,187
19-29	Male	34,573	35,335	35,446	35,242	34,991
	Female	34,188	34,532	34,563	34,425	34,070
	Total	68,761	69,867	70,009	69,667	69,061
30-40	Male	36,132	36,058	35,714	35,240	34,924
	Female	38,026	37,925	37,600	37,262	36,893
	Total	74,158	73,983	73,314	72,502	71,817
41-50	Male	41,407	41,279	40,809	40,336	39,819
	Female	42,693	42,318	41,782	41,314	40,957
	Total	84,100	83,597	82,591	81,650	80,776
15-35	Male	65,837	66,293	66,087	65,673	65,385
	Female	65,897	65,972	65,729	65,321	64,708
	Total	131,734	132,265	131,816	130,994	130,093
2-40	Male	118,193	118,367	117,935	117,000	116,032
	Female	117,436	117,358	116,815	116,001	115,033
	Total	235,629	235,725	234,750	233,001	231,065
	Male	155,379	155,291	154,380	153,061	151,485
2-49	Female	155,777	155,319	154,178	153,048	151,539
	Total	311,156	310,610	308,558	306,109	303,024

Appendix I: NL population numbers

Year		2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	Average incidence of SCD per 100 000
group							populations
2-50	Male	18.79	17.54	15.75	19.7	12.83	16.3
	Female	3.75	5.64	5.04	6.36	4.49	5.06
	Total	11.26	11.59	10.4	13.03	8.66	11
2-18	Male	2.11	0	4.63	0	2.17	1.78
	Female	0	0	2.24	0	2.27	0.91
	Total	1.08	0	4.37	0	2.22	1.53
19-29	Male	2.89	5.66	2.82	11.35	2.22	4.99
	Female	2.93	5.79	2.89	2.9	2.94	3.5
	Total	2.91	5.73	2.86	7.18	4.34	4.6
30-40	Male	27.68	22.19	5.6	19.86	8.59	16.78
	Female	0	7.91	0	13.42	2.71	4.81
	Total	13.48	14.87	2.73	16.55	5.57	10.64
41-50	Male	43.47	43.61	46.56	49.58	35.16	43.68
	Female	11.71	9.45	14.36	9.68	9.77	10.99
	Total	27.35	26.32	30.27	29.39	22.28	27.12
15-35	Male	13.67	6.03	4.54	12.18	4.59	8.2
	Female	1.52	4.54	3.04	3.06	4.64	3.36
	Total	7.59	5.29	3.79	7.63	4.61	5.78
2-40	Male	10.15	8.45	5.09	9.4	5.17	7.65
	Female	0.85	4.26	1.71	5.17	2.61	2.92
	Total	5.52	6.36	3.41	7.3	3.89	5.3
	Male	18.02	18.03	14.9	18.3	11.2	16.11
2-49	Female	3.85	5.15	5.2	5.9	4.62	4.93
	Total	10.92	11.6	10.05	12.1	7.92	10.5

Appendix J: Incidence of SCD* per 100,	,000 populations
--	------------------

* SCD Group: group A: natural or undetermined death with NO contributing factor; group B: natural or undetermined death with one contributing factor OR accidental deaths without any factor explaining the accident.

Appendix K: SPSS output for comparing the incidence SCD in our study with worldwide studies

a) Comparing the incidence of SCD in the SCD group with ON study for the age group 2-18 years

Count				
		Cou	intry	
		NL (2-18)	ON (2-18)	Total
Number_people	SCD	7	18	25
	Population	457024	2659952	3116976
Total		457031	2659970	3117001

Number_people * Country Crosstabulation

Cin-square resis								
			Asymptotic					
			Significance	Exact Sig. (2-	Exact Sig. (1-			
	Value	df	(2-sided)	sided)	sided)			
Pearson Chi-Square	3.554 ^a	1	.059					
Continuity Correction ^b	2.568	1	.109					
Likelihood Ratio	2.939	1	.086					
Fisher's Exact Test				.082	.063			
N of Valid Cases	3117001							

Chi-Square Tests

a. 1 cells (25.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 3.67.

b. Computed only for a 2x2 table

b) Comparing the incidence of SCD in the SCD group with ON study for the age group 19-29 years

Number_people * Country Crosstabulation

Count								
		Country NL (19-29) ON (19-29)						
				Total				
Number_people	SCD	16	47		63			
	Population	347349	1912810		2260159			
Total		347365	1912857		2260222			

Cin-Square resis						
	Value	df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)	Exact Sig. (2- sided)	Exact Sig. (1- sided)	
Pearson Chi-Square	4.871 ^a	1	.027			
Continuity Correction ^b	4.131	1	.042			
Likelihood Ratio	4.218	1	.040			
Fisher's Exact Test				.035	.026	
N of Valid Cases	2260222					

Chi-Square Tests

a. 0 cells (0.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 9.68.

b. Computed only for a 2x2 table

Count

c) Comparing the incidence of SCD in the SCD group with ON study for the age group 30-40 years

Number_people * Country Crosstabulation

count					
		Country			
		NL (30-40)	ON (30-40)	Total	
Number_people	SCD	39	109	148	
	Population	365735	1963314	2329049	
Total		365774	1963423	2329197	

Chi-Square Tests

	Value	df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)	Exact Sig. (2- sided)	Exact Sig. (1- sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	12.676 ^a	1	.000		
Continuity Correction	11.884	1	.001		
Likelihood Ratio	10.938	1	.001		
Fisher's Exact Test				.001	.000
N of Valid Cases	2329197				

a. 0 cells (0.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 23.24.

- b. Computed only for a 2x2 table
 - d) Comparing the incidence of SCD in the SCD group with ON study for the age group 2-40 years

Count						
		Country				
		NL (2-40)	ON (2-40)	Total		
Number_people	SCD	62	174	236		
	Population	1170108	6536076	7706184		
Total		1170170	6536250	7706420		

Number_people * Country Crosstabulation

Cin-Square Tests						
			Asymptotic Significance	Exact Sig. (2-	Exact Sig. (1-	
	Value	df	(2-sided)	sided)	sided)	
Pearson Chi-Square	22.525ª	1	.000			
Continuity Correction	21.673	1	.000			
Likelihood Ratio	19.228	1	.000			
Fisher's Exact Test				.000	.000	
N of Valid Cases	7706420					

Chi-Square Tests

a. 0 cells (0.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 35.84.

b. Computed only for a 2x2 table

e) Comparing the incidence of SCD in the SCD group with Denmark study for the age group 2-49 years

Count					
		Country			
		NL	Denemark	Total	
Number_people	SCD	162	893	1055	
	Population	1539295	10409107	11948402	
Total		1539457	10410000	11949457	

Number_people * Country Crosstabulation

Chi-Sq	uare	Tests
--------	------	-------

			Asymp. Sig.	Exact Sig. (2-	Exact Sig. (1-
	Value	df	(2-sided)	sided)	sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	5.746 ^a	1	.017		
Continuity	5 579	1	010		
Correction ^b	5.528	1	.019		
Likelihood Ratio	5.461	1	.019		
Fisher's Exact Test				.018	.009
N of Valid Cases	11949457				

a. 0 cells (0.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 135.92.

b. Computed only for a 2x2 table

f) Comparing the incidence of SCD in the SCD group with Sweden study for the age group 15-35 years

Number	people *	Country	Crosstabulatio	on
rumoer_	_peopre	Country	OI ODDUMD MIMUL	

Count				
		Country		
		NL	Sweden	Total
Number_people	SCD	38	181	219
	Population	656864	17074639	17731503
Total		656902	17074820	17731722

Chi-Square Tests							
	Value	df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)	Exact Sig. (2- sided)	Exact Sig. (1- sided)		
Pearson Chi-Square	114.331 ^a	1	.000				
Continuity Correction ^b	110.538	1	.000				
Likelihood Ratio	62.030	1	.000				
Fisher's Exact Test				.000	.000		
N of Valid Cases	17731722						

a. 0 cells (0.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 8.11.

b. Computed only for a 2x2 table

g) Comparing the incidence of SCD in the SCD group with Ireland study for the age group 15-35 years

Number_people * Country Crosstabulation

Count				
		Country		
		NL	Ireland	Total
Number_people	SCD	38	116	154
	Population	656883	4065513	4722396
Total		656921	4065629	4722550

Chi-Square Tests

	Value	df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)	Exact Sig. (2- sided)	Exact Sig. (1- sided)
Pearson Chi-Square Continuity Correction	14.903 ^a	1	.000		
b	14.018	1	.000		
Likelihood Ratio	12.571	1	.000		
Fisher's Exact Test				.000	.000
N of Valid Cases	4722550				

a. 0 cells (0.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 21.42.

b. Computed only for a 2x2 table

Appendix L: SPSS output for comparing the incidence of SCD in our study with worldwide studies using strict ascertainment methods SCD

a) Comparing the incidence of SCD with Denmark study for the age group 2-49 years

Count							
		Country					
		NL	Denmark	Total			
Number_people	SCD	97	439	536			
	Population	1539360	10409107	11948467			
Total		1539457	10409546	11949003			

Number_people * Country Crosstabulation

Chi-Square Tests									
	Value	df	Asymp. Sig. (2-sided)	Exact Sig. (2- sided)	Exact Sig. (1- sided)				
Pearson Chi-Square	12.981ª	1	.000						
Continuity Correction ^b	12.520	1	.000						
Likelihood Ratio	11.739	1	.001						
Fisher's Exact Test				.000	.000				
N of Valid Cases	11949003								

a. 0 cells (0.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 69.06.

b. Computed only for a 2x2 table

b) Comparing the incidence of SCD with Ireland study for the age group 15-35 years

Number_people * Country Crosstabulation

Count							
		Country					
		NL	Ireland	Total			
Number_people	SCD	17	116	133			
	Population	656883	4065513	4722396			
Total		656900	4065629	4722529			

Chi-Square Tests									
	Value	df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)	Exact Sig. (2- sided)	Exact Sig. (1- sided)				
Pearson Chi-Square	.141ª	1	.707						
Continuity Correction ^b	.063	1	.802						
Likelihood Ratio	.145	1	.704						
Fisher's Exact Test				.791	.401				
N of Valid Cases	4722529								

a. 0 cells (0.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 18.50.

b. Computed only for a 2x2 table

c) Comparing the incidence of SCD with Sweden study for the age group 15-35 years

Number_	_people	* Country	Crosstabulation
---------	---------	-----------	-----------------

Count							
		Country					
		NL	Sweden	Total			
Number_people	SCD	14	181	195			
	Population	656883	17074639	17731522			
Total		656897	17074820	17731717			

Chi-Square Tests

	Value	df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)	Exact Sig. (2- sided)	Exact Sig. (1- sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	6.600 ^a	1	.010		
Continuity Correction ^b	5.662	1	.017		
Likelihood Ratio	5.222	1	.022		
Fisher's Exact Test				.020	.015
N of Valid Cases	17731717				

- a. 0 cells (0.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 7.22.
- b. Computed only for a 2x2 table

Appendix M: Comparing the incidence of SUD [SCD with negative autopsy (likely arrhythmia)] in our study with worldwide studies.

a) Comparing the incidence of SUD with ON study

Count								
		Country						
		NL (2-40)	ON (2-40)	Total				
Number_people	SCD	25	48	73				
	Population	1170108	6536076	7706184				
Total		1170133	6536124	7706257				

Number_people * Country Crosstabulation

	Value	df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)	Exact Sig. (2- sided)	Exact Sig. (1- sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	20.597 ^a	1	.000		
Continuity	10 144	1	000		
Correction ^b	19.144	1	.000		

.000

.000.

Chi-Square Tests

Fisher's Exact Test .000 N of Valid Cases 7706257

a. 0 cells (0.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 11.08.

1

b. Computed only for a 2x2 table

Likelihood Ratio

b) Comparing the incidence of SUD with Ireland study

16.228

Number_people * Country Crosstabulation

Count							
		Country					
		NL	Ireland	Total			
Number_people	SCD	10	31	41			
	Population	656883	4065513	4722396			
Total		656893	4065544	4722437			

Chi-Square Tests

	Value	df	Asymptotic Significance	Exact Sig. (2-	Exact Sig. (1-
	Value	ui	(2 sided)	Sided)	sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	3.761 ^a	1	.052		
Continuity Correction ^b	2.936	1	.087		
Likelihood Ratio	3.183	1	.074		
Fisher's Exact Test				.067	.051
N of Valid Cases	4722437				

a. 0 cells (0.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 5.70.

b. Computed only for a 2x2 table

c) Comparing the incidence of SUD with Sweden study

Number_people * Country Crosstabulation

Count						
		Country				
		NL	Sweden	Total		
Number_people	SCD	8	38	46		
	Population	656864	17074639	17731503		
Total		656872	17074677	17731549		

Chi-Square Tests

	Value	df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)	Exact Sig. (2- sided)	Exact Sig. (1- sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	24.156 ^a	1	.000		
Continuity Correction ^b	20.471	1	.000		
Likelihood Ratio	13.091	1	.000		
Fisher's Exact Test				.000	.000
N of Valid Cases	17731549				

a. 1 cells (25.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 1.70.

- b. Computed only for a 2x2 table
 - d) Comparing the incidence of SUD with Denmark study

Count							
		Country					
		NL	Denmark	Total			
Number_people	SCD	12	41	53			
	Population	1539445	10409107	11948552			
Total		1539457	10409148	11948605			

Number_people * Country Crosstabulation

Chi-Square Tests

			Asymp. Sig.	Exact Sig. (2-	Exact Sig. (1-
	Value	df	(2-sided)	sided)	sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	4.496 ^a	1	.034		
Continuity Correction ^b	3.668	1	.055		
Likelihood Ratio	3.790	1	.052		
Fisher's Exact Test				.041	.035
N of Valid Cases	11948605				

a. 0 cells (0.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 6.83.

b. Computed only for a 2x2 table